



OCTOBER 2019 | THE RETURN OF GLOBAL RUSSIA

Russia in the Middle East: Jack of all Trades, **Master of None**

Eugene Rumer

Russia in the Middle East: Jack of All Trades, Master of None

Eugene Rumer

© 2019 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the author's own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW Washington, DC 20036 P: + 1 202 483 7600 F: + 1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org.

Cover image: George Ourfalian/Getty Images

+ CONTENTS

Executive Summary	i
Introduction	1
Why?—The Drivers of Russian Policy	2
The Russian Military Returns to the Middle East	9
The Game Changer	11
Russia and Israel—Best Friends Forever?	12
Managing Iran	17
Russia and Turkey—It's Complicated	20
Russia in the Persian Gulf	26
Russia Returns to North Africa	31
Conclusion and Implications for U.S. Interests and Policy	38
About the Author	43
Acknowledgments	43
Notes	44

Executive Summary

The 2015 Russian military intervention in Syria was a pivotal moment for Moscow's Middle East policy. Largely absent from the Middle East for the better part of the previous two decades, Russia intervened to save Bashar al-Assad's regime and reasserted itself as a major player in the region's power politics. Moscow's bold use of military power positioned it as an important actor in the Middle East.

The intervention took place against the backdrop of a United States pulling back from the Middle East and growing uncertainty about its future role there. The geopolitical realignment and instability caused by the civil wars in Libya and Syria and the rivalry between Iran and Saudi Arabia have opened opportunities for Russia to rebuild some of the old relationships and to build new ones.

The most dramatic turnaround in relations in recent years has occurred between Russia and Israel. The new quality of the relationship owes a great deal to the personal diplomacy between Russian President Vladimir Putin and Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu, but Russia's emergence as a major presence in Syria has meant that the Israelis now have no choice but to maintain good relations with their new "neighbor." Some Israeli officials hope that Moscow will help them deal with the biggest threat they face from Syria—Iran and its client Hezbollah. So far, Russia has delivered some, but far from all that Israel wants from it, and there are precious few signs that Russia intends to break with Iran, its partner and key ally in Syria.

Russian-Iranian relations have undergone an unusual transformation as a result of the Russian intervention in the Syrian civil war. Their joint victory is likely to lead to a divergence of their interests. Russia is interested in returning Syria to the status quo ante and reaping the benefits of peace and reconstruction. Iran is interested in exploiting Syria as a platform in its campaign against Israel. Russia lacks the military muscle and the diplomatic leverage to influence Iran. That poses a big obstacle to Moscow's ambitions in the Middle East.

Russian-Turkish relations have received an upgrade as a result of Russia's intervention in Syria. Russian-Turkish relations have been improving since the fall of the Soviet Union; trade and energy ties as well as a shared sense of alienation from the West are now the key drivers of that relationship. The Russian intervention in Syria gave it a new quality, however, since it changed the Turkish calculus in Syria and left Ankara with no alternative to going along with Russian priorities there. The rift between Turkey and the West because of the former's authoritarian politics has deepened rapprochement with Russia. However, the relationship remains well short of a real partnership given the geopolitical, cultural, and historical differences that divide them.

Much like Turkey, Saudi Arabia had no choice but to upgrade its relationship with Russia. In addition to its stake in the outcome of the Syria conflict and rivalry with Iran, Saudi Arabia has a

growing interest in coordinating oil production with Russia at a time when both are grappling with a surge in U.S. energy production. Saudi King Salman's 2017 visit to Moscow was a historic first, and the two energy superpowers have pledged to coordinate their oil export policies, but much like the Israelis, the Saudis are likely to be disappointed in their hope that better relations with Russia could lead it to abandon its partnership with Iran. Still, with influential U.S. voices arguing for reducing the U.S. commitment to the Middle East, good relations with Russia provide an additional, even if not very reliable, hedge against uncertainty.

Russia's return to North Africa too has to be considered against the backdrop of the United States' disengagement from the region. The relationship between Moscow and Cairo, interrupted in the 1970s with the latter's pivot toward the United States, underwent a significant upgrade after the 2013 coup in Egypt and the rise of Abdel Fattah el-Sisi to the presidency. Criticized in the West for his human rights abuses, Sisi found in Putin a convenient partner to help shore up his domestic standing and leverage vis-à-vis Washington. Egypt has emerged as an important customer for Russian arms. Russia and Egypt have partnered in supporting one of the factions in the Libyan civil war, the Libyan National Army, but the country remains too badly fractured for the LNA to score a decisive victory. Moscow expects to have a say in negotiations about the conflict and to reestablish commercial opportunities derailed by Muammar Qaddafi's demise.

By reversing the course of the Syrian civil war and saving an old client, Moscow sent a message to other Middle Eastern regimes that it is a reliable partner. Hardly anyone would question that Moscow has positioned itself as an important geopolitical and military actor at the proverbial crossroads of the world following decades of undisputed U.S. military superiority. Russia has positioned itself as a valuable interlocutor to all parties to the region's conflicts.

That said, one of Russia's key accomplishments is also symbolic of the limits of its power and influence in the Middle East. In a region torn by fierce rivalries, the ability to talk to everyone without taking sides has limited utility. Absent major capabilities for power projection and economic resources, and with its diplomatic capital confined largely to a well-advertised willingness to talk to all parties, Russia's clout is not sufficient to resolve any of the region's myriad problems.

For the United States, Russia's return to the Middle East is important, but hardly a seismic shift. Much of what Russia has accomplished is owed to the United States reconsidering its commitments in the region. The challenge for the United States is to define and defend its own interests there, to gain a better understanding of Russian interests and policy drivers, and to explore the extent to which U.S. and Russian interests truly clash and where they do not. As U.S. decisionmakers develop U.S. policy in the Middle East, they will need to think more creatively about how to build on the successful deconfliction effort with Russia in Syria and develop a model of coexistence in the region as a whole.

Introduction

The Russian military intervention in Syria in the fall of 2015 marked the major turning point in the Syrian civil war and Russia's return to the Middle East as a major power player after a decades-long absence. Russian airpower, in cooperation with Iranian boots on the ground, reversed the course of the war and saved Syrian President Bashar al-Assad's government from imminent collapse. Russian President Vladimir Putin used that victory to rekindle old partnerships and strike up new ones. He has convened conferences to decide the fate of post–civil war Syria, exchanged visits with long-standing U.S. allies in the Middle East, and signed deals to sell them weapons and nuclear power plants. Russia seems resurgent from the Persian Gulf to North Africa especially as the United States, worn out by nearly two decades of endless wars, appears eager to minimize its commitments in the region. Unwilling to stand in the way of Russian ambitions, U.S. policy has become increasingly erratic and disruptive for long-standing adversaries and allies alike.

President Donald Trump's October 2019 decision to withdraw the remaining U.S. troops from northern Syria and in effect green-light Turkey's military action against U.S.-aligned Kurdish-led militias is the most dramatic manifestation of Washington's desire to put an end to nearly two decades of war. It has magnified the impression of a hasty U.S. retreat from the Middle East and Russian ascendancy. Adding insult to injury, U.S. withdrawal from northern Syria coincided with triumphant visits by Putin to Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates, both long-standing U.S. allies.

However, a sober assessment of the Kremlin's pursuits across the Middle East suggests that the image of its ascendancy is somewhat of an exaggeration, and that the actual accomplishments of Russian diplomacy across the region are far more modest than they seem at first blush. Of course, the Kremlin's accomplishments to date should not be minimized or ignored. But the single biggest accomplishment—a shared victory in the Syrian civil war—that has positioned Russia as the key power in the war-torn country, comes with a host of major diplomatic, military, and economic challenges, which make the task of winning the peace even more daunting than winning the war.

From the Persian Gulf to North Africa, nimble Russian diplomacy has produced an array of trade and investment-related deals and joint declarations about expanded cooperation in various spheres. However, a closer look at this impressive pattern of activity makes clear that the practical implementation of these agreements and deals is lagging or remains unfulfilled. Russia's trade with the Middle East remains exceedingly modest, and there is little likelihood that this state of affairs will change in the foreseeable future. This study offers a broad overview of Russian policy in the Middle East in the past decade, its origins, its key drivers, its accomplishments, especially since the 2015 military intervention in Syria, as well as its prospects. It examines Russia's relationships with key Middle Eastern powers—Turkey, Israel, Saudi Arabia, Egypt, and Iran. And it concludes with implications for U.S. interests and recommendations for U.S. policy in the Middle East.

Why?—The Drivers of Russian Policy

Why is Russia returning to the Middle East? What explains its ambition to reestablish itself as a power broker in the tumultuous region? Why is it seeking a major role in a region where major powers, including the Soviet Union, have seen their ambitions thwarted and fortunes wasted in pursuit of grandiose plans? The short answer is because the Middle East is the crossroads of the world, where tradition, interests, and political ambition all mandate an active Russian presence.

Yet for some observers, the Russian military intervention in Syria that positioned it as a force in Middle Eastern politics has been easy to dismiss as a mistake or a potential invitation to plunge into new quagmires.¹ That would be wrong. It was the absence of Russia from the region in the aftermath of the Cold War that was a major departure from the norm. Moscow's post-2015 active presence marked the resumption of centuries-old Russian involvement in the region's affairs.

Russian involvement in Middle Eastern affairs dates back to the reign of Peter the Great and the founding of the modern Russian state, if not earlier. As is the case with many such long-standing foreign policy pursuits, Russian policy has combined elements of geopolitics and great-power competition with ideology and religion. At various times in history, Russian armed forces fought land battles against Persian, Turkish, British, and French armies, and confronted their navies in the Black Sea and the Mediterranean.

In the more recent past, after World War II, the Soviet Union emerged as a major presence in Middle Eastern affairs, securing partnerships with Egypt, Iraq, Libya, and Syria, and establishing itself as the key backer of the Palestine Liberation Organization (PLO). Soviet involvement in Middle Eastern affairs during the Cold War was multifaceted and entailed economic and technical assistance, military assistance and training, arms sales, and even direct involvement in the region's conflicts in support of client-states. The Soviet Union was a key party to efforts to find a peaceful solution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. The Soviet Navy became a regular presence in the Mediterranean. Former U.S. officials recalled Soviet threats to intervene in and the risks of U.S.-Soviet confrontations in the 1967 and 1973 Arab-Israeli wars.²

Russian policy in the Middle East has had multiple and diverse drivers. Geopolitical and ideological factors were influenced by its religious and cultural ties to the vast region where the Russian and Ottoman Empires played out their long-standing rivalry, from the Balkans to Asia Minor and the Levant. Over time, these drivers included the quest for warm water ports and territorial expansion, protection of fellow Orthodox Christian believers and Slavs oppressed under Ottoman rule, and support for various postcolonial or revolutionary movements and regimes. Russia was wholly engaged in the outright great-power competition for influence in the contested region, where all major powers of the day had interests and sought to project power and influence.³

Beyond history and tradition, Russian ambition to return to the Middle East can be explained by the region's proximity to Russia's borders. The claim to a major role in the affairs of the Mediterranean by virtue of being a Black Sea power has deep roots in Russian strategic thought and policy.⁴ Geography not only drives Russian geopolitical ambitions, but also has obvious consequences for Russian national security. Considering the difficult terrain and porous borders of its neighbors, the prospect of instability in the Levant spilling over into Russia's restive Caucasus region is a problem no Russian national security analyst or official can ignore. Even when there are legitimate differences of opinion on how to best secure Russia against that contingency, the existence of this problem cannot be denied.

Nor can anyone deny that Russia has interests in the region beyond historical attachments and security. It may seem, on the basis of mere statistics that bilateral trade with most individual countries is not a major driver of Russian policy in the Middle East as a whole because the region overall ranks relatively low among Russian trading partners. Russia's only significant trading partner in the Middle East in 2017 was Turkey, with the total trade volume just under \$16.5 billion.⁵ It was the fifth-largest market for Russian goods (and fourteenth-largest source of imports to Russia).

But numbers can be misleading. Several countries in the region—Algeria, Egypt, Iraq—have been historically significant buyers of Russian weapons. The arms industry is an influential interest group in Russia and arms sales have long been more than just another source of revenue for this sector of the Russian economy. During the lean times, when the Russian military's procurement budgets dried up, arms exports were crucial to sustaining the industry. More recently, arms exports have also served as an important tool of Russian foreign policy.

By far the most important Russian economic interest in the Middle East is in the region's role as the supplier of oil and gas to the global economy. As one of the world's top three producers of hydrocarbons, Russia has a vital stake in the future of the global oil and gas marketplace. The activities of Middle Eastern oil and—increasingly—gas producers have direct bearing on Russian economic well-being and political stability. Although Russia and Middle Eastern producers are

competitors, they are increasingly having to coordinate their activities as their previously dominant positions as energy superpowers are being challenged by the entry of new sources of supply and technologies.

Several Middle Eastern states have also expressed interest in investing in the Russian economy. While expressions of interest have so far exceeded actual amounts invested, they are not to be dismissed. For Russia, struggling to overcome the twin obstacles of U.S. and EU sanctions and its own poor investment climate, the prospect of investments by some of the biggest sovereign wealth funds is important and welcome as proof of its ability to break out of international isolation and economic potential.

Last, but not least, there is the domestic political context of Russian foreign policy. Throughout Putin's tenure at the helm, making Russia great again has been a major stated objective of Russian foreign policy and Putin's domestic political platform. The 2015 Russian military intervention in Syria was a critical milestone in that pursuit—a high-profile military deployment in a region long dominated by the United States, challenging the "indispensable nation's" monopoly on decisionmaking in the Middle East. Coming on the heels of the 2014 annexation of Crimea, the Syrian deployment was an important juncture not merely in Russian policy in the Middle East, but Russian foreign policy in general. A successful intervention in Syria would demonstrate to Washington and Brussels that their policy of isolating Russia, marginalizing it in world affairs, and forcing it to retreat under the weight of U.S.-EU sanctions was doomed to fail; Russia could be neither marginalized nor isolated, and it would not retreat.

For decades and centuries prior to the dissolution of the Soviet Union and the loss of territories that long had been part of the Russian Empire, Russian presence in the Middle East had been recognized as a natural phenomenon, a major element of the region's complex politics and the broader context of great-power politics. Its legitimacy was hardly ever questioned. It was to be opposed, as it was in the nineteenth century, when the United Kingdom and France fought Russia in Crimea; competed against, as the United States and its allies sought to do throughout the Cold War; but not questioned as an aberration. Arguably, even the 2014 illegal annexation of Crimea was consistent with Russia's traditional pursuit of unimpeded access to the Mediterranean. The Kremlin justified it to the Russian public in terms of historical continuity with earlier centuries' struggles and victories. One does not need to put much stock in this propaganda to conclude that with Russia's return to the Middle East in 2015, the geopolitics of the region is not entering a new phase, but returning to a status quo ante.

This study offers an overview of Russia's return to the Middle East as a major actor and of the crucial role its intervention in Syria in 2015 has played in that undertaking. The intervention in the Syrian civil war occurred against the backdrop of the United States trying to disengage from the turbulent

region thus greatly reducing the risk of a U.S.-Russian confrontation. U.S. disengagement from the Middle East has also created multiple opportunities for Russia to reach out to U.S. partners seeking reassurance in a time of uncertainty—in the Levant, in the Persian Gulf, and in North Africa. Notwithstanding Moscow's success in building or restoring important ties in these regions, it has neither the means nor the ambition to fill the vacuum resulting from the United States' pullback. The Kremlin appears careful not to overextend itself and content to remain as an indispensable actor—one whose presence is necessary, even if not sufficient, to address the region's many problems. Moreover, the advantage that Russia has enjoyed since returning to Middle Eastern politics—the ability to talk to all parties—is also a key limiting factor in its pursuit of a further enhanced role in the region. To move beyond being everyone's interlocutor and become a true power broker in the Middle East would require taking sides in the major conflict tearing the region apart—between Iran and virtually everyone else. So far, Russia has not been willing or able to take that step and instead appears intent on remaining the party everyone can talk to.

The Retreat in the 1990s

The 1990s were a period of a broad and deep Russian retrenchment from the world stage, and the Middle East was no exception to that phenomenon. The post-Soviet Russian economy was in no position to sustain an active military presence or any real degree of diplomatic, economic, or humanitarian engagement in the Middle East. The lack of resources severely affected its military establishment and restricted its capabilities for power projection.

The Middle East held little attraction for the cash-strapped Russian state. As a major exporter of hydrocarbons, it was a competitor rather than a market for the Russian economy. The predominantly Muslim countries of the region were hardly natural partners to Russia while it conducted a brutal military campaign to suppress the rebellion of Muslims in Chechnya and elsewhere in the Caucasus. The preeminent position of the United States in the Middle East left little room for Russia to expand its influence there with its few remaining resources. Both literally and figuratively speaking, it was outgunned and outresourced. It was in no shape to compete, let alone outcompete.

What was left was a relatively modest level of diplomatic activity centered around the principle, but at the time seemingly abstract, motivation behind Russian foreign policy: a multipolar world. According to an influential policy blueprint pushed by Yevgeniy Primakov, who served as both foreign minister from 1996 to 1998 and prime minister from 1998 to 1999, Russia along with China and India would form a global counterweight to the United States.⁶ In the eyes of Russian policymakers, their Cold War opponent aspired to perpetuate the unipolar model and single-handedly run the world. However, the Middle East was not home to any major power that could

meaningfully join the Russia-China-India coalition. Rather, the region was a uniquely important arena for competition, where U.S. dominance could be challenged once Russia gained the necessary resources to do so.

Throughout the 1990s and early 2000s, the most important relationship that Russia was able to sustain in the Middle East was its ties with Iran. That too, however, was at least in part a reflection of Russia's weakness rather than strength. The Russian-Iranian relationship was less a product of active Russian diplomacy than of Iran's international pariah status and need for partners. For Russia, Iran's isolation presented a unique opportunity to sustain its claim as a power with Middle East interests and a major voice in the international community's efforts to limit the Iranian nuclear program.

Beyond the relationship with Iran, Russia managed to sustain its relationship with Syria, including the naval facility in Tartus, arms sales, and Soviet-era debt forgiveness. The Syrian foothold also served as a useful platform for intelligence collection on U.S. and Israeli activities. That relationship generally was perceived as Russia's last outpost in the Middle East, more a sign of its regional insignificance than a springboard for projecting its power and influence.

Elsewhere, the Russian presence in the region during that period manifested itself mostly in the pursuit of market opportunities for its struggling arms industry, as well as a largely inconsequential diplomatic engagement intended to show that Russia was still interested in maintaining ties to the region. It was not seen as a major actor, not even remotely comparable to the United States. The George W. Bush administration ignored Russian protestations against the U.S. invasion of Iraq and the overthrow of Saddam Hussein, Moscow's former client—and Russia could do little to change that.

Always suspicious of grassroots prodemocracy movements and fearing the West's encouragement of them—especially as the United States embraced democracy promotion as one of its major foreign policy goals—Moscow was quick to blame the 2011 Arab Spring on the United States' reckless subversion of the existing order and the legitimate governments in the Middle East. For Russian officials, the Libya intervention by the United States and its allies, which led to the downfall of the long-lived regime of Muammar Qaddafi, and the West's endorsement of the antiregime protests in Syria were more than enough evidence that turmoil in the Middle East was a product of U.S. geopolitical designs on the region. The fact that the Arab Spring followed the invasion of Iraq, undertaken in the name of democratizing the region; then president Barack Obama's Cairo speech in 2009; and then secretary of state Hillary Clinton's statements in 2012 that the Assad regime had lost its legitimacy and "must go" supplied further proof of Washington's unilateral, unipolar, disruptive agenda in the Middle East.⁷

The Syrian Pivot

The unrest in Syria, which began in 2011 and soon escalated into a full-fledged civil war, was the catalyst for a qualitative change in Russia's involvement in the Middle East. Several major considerations were apparent in the Kremlin's decision to step up its involvement in the Syrian conflict. Syria, as mentioned earlier, was the last remaining foothold in the Middle East that Moscow could count as its client-state—Iran was too big and pursued a far too independent foreign policy to be considered a Russian client. Syria was home to the last remaining Russian military—in this case, naval—facility in the Middle East and Russia's biggest electronic eavesdropping post outside its territory in Latakia.⁸ The Kremlin's relationship with the ruling Assad family extended back to the 1970s.

The new chapter in Moscow's Middle East policy began against the backdrop of a general deterioration of relations between Russia and the West. Disagreements with Washington about the handling of the escalating conflict in Syria intensified as the Obama-era "reset" faded, and tensions between Moscow and Washington rose with Putin's return to the presidency amid U.S. criticism of Putin's crackdown on domestic protests. The crisis in Ukraine and the annexation of Crimea by Russia in 2014 swept aside all interest in a cooperative relationship on both sides, with the exception of a handful of vitally important issues. In this context, the increased Russian involvement in Syria acquired a poignant anti-U.S. aspect.

Russian engagement in Syria has evolved over a period of several years. It began with mostly political, diplomatic, and economic support for the Assad regime, and escalated into direct military engagement with boots on the ground and airpower in the sky. This evolution has been a direct product of the changing fortunes of the Assad regime.

Victory from the Jaws of Defeat

Russian involvement in Syria intensified as the civil war inside the country escalated and the conflict increasingly occupied the center stage of international diplomacy. The initial protests and the Assad regime's suppression of them were met with different, but parallel and escalating responses from Washington and Moscow. The Obama administration viewed the protests as a legitimate effort by the nascent Syrian prodemocracy forces and an expression of the Syrian people's desire for a more open, representative government. Accordingly, the administration condemned the Assad regime's actions to suppress the protests. As the conflict escalated into a full-fledged civil war, the United States provided political, diplomatic, and material support for the anti-Assad forces. The Russian

government, for its part, condemned the protests as an illegitimate, foreign-inspired attempt at regime change; branded the opposition as terrorists; endorsed the actions of the Assad regime to suppress them; and also provided material support for Assad to do so.

As the confrontation intensified and U.S. condemnation of the Assad regime grew stronger, so did Russian actions to support Assad. In the United Nations Security Council, Russia stymied U.S. efforts to apply international pressure on Assad to force him to ease his oppression of the opposition and negotiate with it. Joined by China, Russia put up an insurmountable barrier to the United States' push to impose comprehensive sanctions, including a ban on arms deliveries and financial transactions, on the Syrian government.

In the meantime, Iran also emerged as a critical participant in the conflict willing to intervene with boots on the ground.⁹ Tehran's and Moscow's confluence of interests in supporting Bashar al-Assad reinforced their partnership, with Russia providing extensive material and diplomatic assistance, as well as intelligence support, to the embattled Syrian regime, and Iran providing the manpower to fight the regime's opponents.¹⁰

This partnership and division of labor also planted the seeds of future tensions in the Iranian-Russian relationship. As argued below, in the discussion of Russia's relations with Iran, notwithstanding the confluence of their interests in supporting the Assad regime, their longer-term interests diverge. Reconciling them while Russia pursues a more expansive agenda in the Middle East is and will continue to be a complicated diplomatic challenge for Moscow.

With Syria engulfed in a full-scale civil war, Russia justified its support for the Assad regime as a legitimate form of assistance to a friendly government under assault from illegal, foreign-inspired, and foreign-supplied opposition groups and terrorist cells. Russian officials stressed that their actions were being undertaken at the request and with full consent of the legitimate, internationally recognized Syrian government. Russian commentators also noted that the emergence of the so-called Islamic State, which occupied and established its capital in the Syrian city of Raqqa and posed a major threat to the Assad regime, was a direct consequence of the United States' destabilizing invasion of Iraq and premature withdrawal, which left behind a broken country. Thus, Russian support for the Syrian government was portrayed as part of an international campaign against terrorism, as practiced by both the Islamic State and other, less prominent groups that Moscow claimed were a significant part of the anti-Assad forces.

This diplomatic, economic, and military campaign had multiple effects on different audiences. It provided the Assad regime with invaluable support and diplomatic protection, it served as an opening for Russia to insert itself into Middle Eastern politics, and it positioned Russia as a major

power willing and able to stand up to the United States. The last of these was a notable new development, considering that in 2003 the United States had brushed aside Russian objections to the invasion of Iraq, and Russia could do little about it. The unambiguous message that a new major actor had (re)entered the Middle East was heard throughout the region.

The 2013 Russian diplomatic maneuver to engage the United States in a joint effort to remove chemical weapons from Syria was a particularly significant move on Russia's part. It projected the image of Russian diplomacy preventing the United States from launching punishing strikes at the Syrian government out of retribution for the Assad regime's use of chemical weapons against the opposition and civilians. The tactic enhanced Russia's reputation as both a shrewd diplomatic actor and a peer competitor to the United States in the Middle East, where the latter previously had no equals.

The Russian Military Returns to the Middle East

Despite the Russian campaign in support of the Assad regime, the Syrian military was losing on the battlefield. In the summer of 2015, it was in danger of being defeated by a combination of the Islamic State and anti-Assad opposition forces.¹¹ With the status quo unsustainable, the Kremlin faced two fundamentally different choices: to let the Assad regime collapse or to intervene militarily and attempt to save it.

The prospect of military defeat and collapse of the Syrian government presented Russian officials with multiple highly undesirable consequences. The fall of the Assad regime would have been an embarrassment for the Kremlin, which had positioned itself as Assad's protector and as the supporter of legitimate (if unpopular) governments threatened by domestic instability and terrorism. Assad's fall would have been a victory for the United States and a coalition of U.S.-supported Syrian opposition groups. Russian officials charged that their victory could have turned Syria into a hotbed of international terrorism that would then spread its tentacles beyond Syria, including to Russia and Central Asia.

The risks associated with direct Russian military involvement in the Syrian war were also apparent. An unwritten but widespread belief held that the combined trauma of the 1980s Soviet campaign in Afghanistan and the 1990s war in Chechnya would be a powerful psychological and political barrier to another military intervention that could lead to many Russian casualties and an endless entanglement in a conflict similar to those in Iraq and Afghanistan, from which the United States was having difficulty extricating itself. A related belief stated that a protracted military campaign far from the Russian border—a war of choice rather than necessity—would risk a domestic political backlash. There was the lingering assessment that the Russian military did not have the necessary equipment, armaments, and training to sustain a long-range operation. The precarious state of the Russian economy, which had suffered a major blow as a result of the steep decline of the price of oil, posed an additional barrier. The conflict with Ukraine was still unresolved. Last, but not least, it was possible that the United States would intervene in Syria against the Assad regime, with the resulting risk of an accidental or intentional U.S.-Russian military confrontation.

Given the Kremlin's opaque decisionmaking style, it is impossible to know how the risks of action were weighed against those of inaction. But the logic behind the Kremlin's 2015 direct intervention in the Syrian civil war nonetheless can be deduced with some degree of confidence from the available public record. By 2015, the Obama administration had made it clear that it had no intention of intervening directly in the Syrian civil war beyond a limited effort to counter the Islamic State.¹² By publicly embracing the anti–Islamic State cause, the Kremlin sought to undercut some of the objections to its intervention from the United States or other parties. Furthermore, Russian officials have long insisted that their involvement in Syria is justified by the fact that the Russian military is there at the invitation and with the full consent of the legitimate, internationally recognized government of Syria—unlike U.S. military personnel deployed and operating inside Syria.

The Russian military has demonstrated considerably greater competence in the conduct of military operations in Syria than initially predicted. Russian military planners evidently decided against conducting a large-scale ground campaign to eradicate the Syrian opposition and instead focused on an air campaign. The resulting footprint of the Russian military in Syria turned out to be much smaller than initially predicted. By relying largely on airpower, the Russian military was able to operate virtually unopposed, for the antigovernment forces had few if any air defense capabilities. Russian air strikes were carried out with little, if any regard for civilian casualties.¹³

The military intervention in the Syrian civil war was only the first phase of Russia's more expansive move into the Middle East, one whose consequences would reach well beyond Syria. The initial deployment of Russian aircraft to the Hmeimim Air Base in September 2015 was followed by the deployment of advanced S-300 and S-400 air defense systems later that year, ostensibly prompted by the shoot down of the Russian aircraft by Turkish aircraft in November 2015.¹⁴ Though the air defense systems provided Russian aircraft operating over Syria with an additional edge over potential adversaries, the S-400's 400-kilometer range extended the Russian military's ability to see and shoot at airborne targets over most of Syria, Lebanon, Cyprus, parts of Turkey, Israel, and Jordan. With the deployment of these air defense weapons, as well as antiship cruise missiles, the Russian military acquired a potent anti-access/area-denial (A2AD) capability over the Levant and eastern

Mediterranean.¹⁵ Any other military operating there would have to coordinate its actions with Russian commanders. After a long absence, Russia was back as a military power to be reckoned with in the Middle East.

The Game Changer

The 2015 military intervention in Syria fundamentally changed Russia's position in the Middle East. Until that point, it had been more or less a marginal actor in the region's affairs. After its military deployment to Syria, Russia emerged as an indispensable power broker, not just in Syria but more broadly in the Middle East. The Russian military's decisive (and more often than not indiscriminate) application of airpower radically changed the course of the civil war and saved the Assad regime from imminent collapse. Through its involvement in Syria, the Kremlin demonstrated its military capabilities and its resolve to use them, as well as a strong claim to a leadership role in the Middle East whose participation is required to solve the region's many problems. To other governments in the region, the Kremlin sent an important message—that it was a reliable partner willing and able to rescue friends in need. Against the backdrop of the Obama administration's desire to minimize U.S. commitments in the Middle East, Russia's assertive posture projected the image of confidence and reliability.

The Russian presence with boots on the ground and airpower in Syria and its success in reversing the course of the civil war positioned it as a key interlocutor for the many stakeholders in that conflict. The rebel groups, which had been receiving support from Persian Gulf Sunni Arab states, Turkey, and the United States, were dealt a severe blow, from which they were unlikely to recover. Their external backers received a clear message that they would no longer be able to meddle in Syrian affairs at will, and would have to take Russia's position and preferences into account.

Aside from the Syrian opposition, the United States was the biggest loser in this development. Until then, it had been the largest military power in the region, effectively free to operate without looking over its shoulder. The Russian military's deployment to Syria in support of Assad changed that. Moreover, whereas Russia emerged as the reliable patron to its client regime, the U.S. reluctance to intervene and challenge the Russian move created the appearance of U.S. weakness, unreliability, and an overall retreat from the region.

Russia and Israel—Best Friends Forever?

The most important development in Russia's Middle East policy since the end of the Cold War has been the rapprochement between Russia and Israel. The relationship between the two countries has its own complicated historical baggage. For many years, the Jewish state, whose founders included Jews who had fled persecution in the Russian Empire, had a difficult relationship with the Soviet Union. Joseph Stalin's apparent support for the establishment of the state of Israel in 1947 presumably as a step intended to undermine the UK's position in the Middle East—was accompanied by a vicious anti-Semitic campaign inside the Soviet Union. Stalin's successors actively courted Israel's Arab enemies Syria and Egypt and supplied them with weapons. After the 1967 Six-Day War, in solidarity with its Arab partners, the Soviet Union broke off diplomatic relations with Israel, and "Israeli militarism" became a favorite target of Soviet propaganda.

Diplomatic relations between Russia and Israel were restored only in 1991. However, Russia's anemic foreign policy in the 1990s and the Kremlin's preoccupation with a series of domestic crises and the task of managing the post-Soviet divorce left little room in its foreign policy agenda for rebuilding ties with a country that could be neither a source of financial assistance nor a claimant to the status of a major power.

For Israel, the relationship with Russia in the 1990s revolved around a handful of key national priorities.¹⁶ These included the long-standing issue of ensuring that Russian Jews would be free to emigrate to Israel and protecting the rights of those who remained in Russia; preventing Russia from sharing dangerous technologies with Iran, Iraq, and other enemies of Israel; and generally expanding its circle of international contacts, especially with major powers, to hedge against the ever-present threat of its international isolation. However, Russia's diminished circumstances in the 1990s made it a much less influential actor in the Middle East, where the United States was the dominant economic, military, and diplomatic power in the region.

Major improvements in Russian-Israeli relations occurred at the turn of the century owing to a confluence of several important developments. These included the elevation to leadership of Vladimir Putin and Ariel Sharon in 2000 and 2001 respectively, the emergence of Jews from Russian-speaking countries as an important voting bloc in Israeli domestic politics, and Russia's recovery from its decade of troubles and resumption of a more dynamic foreign policy.

The positive personal relationship between Sharon and Putin appears to have played an important role in Russia's rapprochement with Israel. Sharon visited Russia on several occasions, and Putin visited Israel in 2005. Although much in this relationship and its drivers remains nontransparent, one can surmise several factors motivating it. For Russia, still recovering from the setbacks of the

1990s and seeking to regain its influence in the international arena, Israel was one of the key actors in a highly contested part of the world where Russia had long been a major power. Israel's military muscle would have been an additional source of Russian interest, considering the country's longstanding appreciation and reliance on hard power. One can also speculate that Putin's early attempts to build a cooperative relationship with the United States included a deliberate effort to boost Russian-Israeli ties and use Israel and its political clout in the United States to help shape positive U.S. attitudes toward Russia. Finally, Sharon's and other Israeli leaders' tolerant view of Putin's campaign in Chechnya (which was widely criticized elsewhere for its indiscriminate tactics), as well as the Israeli prime minister's own hardline approach to dealing with Palestinian militias, likely made it easy for the two leaders to find a common language.¹⁷

Sharon's successors have sustained and built on the relationship that Sharon jump-started with Putin. The view that "for Israel Putin is definitely the best person who ever sat in the Kremlin," as expressed by former Israeli prime minister Ehud Barak, is apparently shared by many in the Israeli leadership, and Israel's ties to Moscow have been steadily improving.¹⁸ The relationship reached its highest point to date during the premiership of Benjamin Netanyahu, who (like his predecessors) took personal ownership of it.

It's Business and It's Personal

On May 9, 2018, Vladimir Putin, newly inaugurated for his fourth term as Russian president after an election written off in the West as neither free nor fair, attended the annual military parade in Red Square to commemorate the seventy-third anniversary of Russian victory in the Great Patriotic War of 1941–1945. His guest of honor, featured prominently in numerous photographs from the event posted on the Kremlin website, was Netanyahu, the only Western leader in attendance. It was Netanyahu's second visit to Russia in 2018 alone, and his eleventh visit since his reelection in 2013.¹⁹

The two leaders' backgrounds could hardly be more different. One is an Israeli-born, U.S.-educated conservative politician, a twice combat-wounded veteran of an elite special forces unit, who never tires of emphasizing the special bond between the United States and Israel. The other is a KGB veteran proud of his service in the Soviet Union's odious secret police and president of a country with a long history of anti-Semitism, which for decades refused Israel diplomatic recognition and supported its most implacable enemies, and a leader whom the late senator John McCain branded as "an evil man . . . intent on evil deeds, which include the destruction of the liberal world order that the United States has led."²⁰

Putin and Netanyahu might well be expected to disagree on just about every issue of mutual interest. Netanyahu is second to none in his criticism of the nuclear deal with Iran. Putin helped negotiate it,

and Russia is a party to it. Netanyahu refers to Iran as the mortal enemy of the Jewish people and the state of Israel, and talks about the ruling regime in Tehran as the second coming of Hitler's Third Reich. Putin has pursued a "strategic partnership" with Iran.²¹ Putin has partnered with Iran in Syria to save the Assad regime. Netanyahu has warned that Iran's growing presence in Syria poses a grave threat to Israel. Israel is the United States' staunchest ally in the Middle East. Russia is United States' "biggest geopolitical threat," in the words of a 2012 U.S. presidential candidate.²² Yet both Putin and Netanyahu have been targets of international criticism, even ostracism. Both countries have been subjected to international sanctions. Each occupies a unique place in the international system where its influence is disproportionate to the size of its economy or defense budget, and both leaders understand that power and influence are about more than mere economics.

There is indeed more to Russian-Israeli relations, which have steadily improved on Putin's watch. Israeli prime ministers have visited Russia on numerous occasions, and Putin has visited Israel twice, in 2005 and 2012. Russian-Israeli trade grew by 25 percent in 2017, even if it is still a relatively small total amount at about \$2 billion. Israel has been negotiating a free trade agreement with Russia and with the Eurasian Economic Union, an economic bloc widely derided in the West as a tool of Russian neoimperialism. Israel and Russia have had visa-free travel since 2008. When the United States, the United Kingdom, and many other Western countries expelled dozens of Russian diplomats in March 2019 in retaliation for the nerve agent attack on a former Russian spy in Salisbury, England, Israel did not expel any.



Russia's President Vladimir Putin and Israel's Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu observing the Victory Day military parade at Red Square, May 9, 2018 (Photo by Mikhail Svetlov/Getty Images).

In welcoming Netanyahu to Moscow in May 2018, Putin spoke about the special significance of World War II for Russia and for Israel, about the Holocaust, and about his gratitude for Netanyahu's visit to Moscow on May 9, when Russians celebrate their victory over fascism in the Great Patriotic War. (The rest of the world commemorates the end of the war in Europe on May 8.) Netanyahu, for his part, spoke about the Soviet Army's decisive role in the victory over fascism and the great sacrifice of the Russian people. In an especially meaningful gesture, on his lapel he wore a St. George ribbon, which in Russia has become a symbol of both Russian victory in the Great Patriotic War and Russianbacked separatists in war-torn eastern Ukraine.

The legacy of World War II is essential to both leaders' narratives. Putin has positioned himself as the heir to the glorious tradition of Russia's "greatest generation." The World War II victory serves in effect as the foundation of the new Russian state that Putin has built. The Jewish state rose out of the ashes of the war, and Netanyahu has positioned himself as Israel's protector against the threat from Iran, the state that seventy-three years after the Holocaust, he told Putin, wants to destroy Israel.

Russian-Israeli Relations—A Complicated Balancing Act

The Russian military intervention in Syria in 2015 was as much a pivotal moment for Russian-Israeli relations as it was for Syria itself and for the other parties directly and indirectly involved in the conflict. Consequently, the Russian presence in Syrian airspace and on the ground has resulted in a fundamentally new operating environment for the Israeli military. Previously unchallenged in the skies over Syria or Lebanon, and free to strike targets on the ground with little, if any concern about opposing forces, Israel has had to coordinate—or deconflict—its operations with Russia.

The thorniest issue on the coordination, or deconfliction, agenda between Russia and Israel has been the presence in Syria of Iranian forces and Israeli air strikes against Iranian targets. Considering Russia's long-term partnership with Iran and shared objectives in Syria, Israeli strikes against Iranian targets could have become a source of major disagreements with Israel. That appears to have not been the case.

Netanyahu's visit to Moscow on May 9, 2018, was an example of apparent Russian-Israeli coordination and management of this potentially explosive issue. Also on May 9, Israel was hit by twenty Iranian rockets launched from Syria. In the early hours on May 10, the Israeli Air Force struck back. According to Israel's then defense minister Avigdor Lieberman (who happens to be a Russian-speaking native of the former Soviet republic of Moldova), the strike destroyed almost all Iranian military facilities in Syria. Yet a senior Russian foreign ministry official expressed rather perfunctory concerns about the situation and urged all parties to exercise restraint—hardly a vigorous response to a major military strike against a close partner operating on a client-state's territory.

It appears that the combination of personal high-level diplomacy and Israeli insistence on responding to Iranian and Hezbollah strikes with overwhelming force has been met with understanding in the Kremlin. The logic of the Russian position appears quite clear: the Kremlin was not at all disturbed by Israeli strikes against Iranian targets in Syria—as long as there were no Russian casualties. Russian and Israeli interests in this instance were consistent with each other. Israel's interest in securing its border with Syria would be served far better by the Syrian army than by Iranian fighters and Hezbollah deployed there.²³ That would also serve Russia's interest in enhancing its influence in postconflict Syria and minimizing Iran's influence.

Another long-standing source of friction between Israel and Russia was the prospect of Russia giving Syria a powerful air defense system, the S-300, that would put at risk the Israeli Air Force's ability to operate in Syrian airspace and beyond. The sale of S-300s to Syria had been bound up with the possibility of that system ending up in the hands of the Iranians—something that Israeli officials had long feared. In 2010, then Russian president Dmitry Medvedev canceled the sale of the S-300 to Iran after heavy lobbying by Israel and the United States during the Obama-era "reset" of U.S.-Russian relations. The sale was restored by Putin in 2015 and the missiles were delivered to Iran in 2016.²⁴ However, after the sale was completed, an Iranian government official reportedly complained that Russian officials had shared sensitive technical data about the system with Israel so as to enable Israeli aircraft to avoid it.²⁵

Even after the deal was done, the controversy surrounding the S-300 sale continued. Russian officials continued to raise the topic of the sale and Israeli officials vigorously objected to it. Upon returning from his May 2018 visit to Moscow, Netanyahu announced that he had convinced Putin not to sell the system and its weapons to the Assad regime. This was confirmed by a senior Putin aide in charge of arms exports.²⁶ Yet in September 2018, the S-300 story took another turn, after the Syrian army, using a less advanced system than the S-300, mistakenly shot down a Russian Il-20M reconnaissance aircraft.²⁷ The incident triggered a harsh statement against Israel from the Russian military, with Russian spokesmen accusing the Israeli Air Force of using the Russian aircraft as a decoy while conducting strikes against targets inside Syria. In response for this alleged Israeli violation—which Israeli authorities strenuously denied, and which no independent expert found credible—Russia delivered twenty-four S-300s to Syria in October 2018.²⁸

The Il-20M episode was the worst crisis in Russian-Israeli relations since the two countries restored diplomatic relations. The Russian military relied on harsh rhetoric to describe Israel's alleged offense. However, Putin was considerably more restrained in his statements about the episode. Most important, it appears to have had no lasting effect on Russian-Israeli relations. Official Israeli statements minimized the impact of the S-300 delivery to Syria on Israeli security; indeed, the Israeli Air Force again struck Iranian targets in Syria in January 2019 notwithstanding the S-300 delivery.²⁹

Russia's relationship with Israel remains a complex balancing act. On the one hand, the extent to which Russia is invested in the relationship has been demonstrated by Moscow's muted, perfunctory reaction to Israeli strikes against Iranian and Iran-affiliated targets in Syria and an unprecedented January 2019 statement of concern for Israel's security by a senior Russian diplomat who declared "very strong security of the state of Israel" to be "one of the top concerns of Russia."³⁰ In a further

sign of Russia's commitment to Israel, according to recent reports, Russia has turned down Iran's request to purchase the S-400 air defense system—a more advanced system than the S-300 that Russia delivered to Iran in 2016—while also reportedly sharing with Israel technical information about the system to ensure that it not pose a threat to Israeli aircraft.³¹

Speaking at the unprecedented June 2019 meeting of U.S., Russian, and Israeli national security advisers, the Secretary of the National Security Council Nikolai Patrushev said: "We pay special attention to ensuring Israel' security," which he referred to as "a special interest of ours because here in Israel live a little less that about two million of our countrymen. Israel supports us in several channels, including at the UN. The prime minister [Netanyahu] has already said that we share the same views on the issue of the struggle against falsifying the history of World War II."³²

On the other hand, during the same visit, Patrushev refused to criticize Iran's presence in Syria, which constitutes one of the most urgent Israeli security concerns, and stated unequivocally that "Iran is in Syria at the invitation of the legitimate government and is actively involved in fighting terrorism. Therefore, of course, we will have to take into account the interests of Iran."³³

The ambivalent nature of the Russian position in the Russia-Iran-Israel triangle was further demonstrated by Putin's meetings in less than a week with both, Netanyahu and Iranian President Hassan Rouhani in September 2019.³⁴ The Russian president reaffirmed his commitment to good relations with Israel, while bypassing in his public remarks the issue of Syria and Iran's role there. Meeting five days later with Iran's president, Putin praised the quality of Russian-Iranian relations and expressed his appreciation for Iran's contribution in Syria.

It would be easy in the light of such differences to dismiss the relationship between Russia and Israel as lacking depth or being transactional. But transactional relationships deliver benefits to both sides. Personal ties between leaders also make a difference, but aside from personal factors and regardless of shifts in Israel domestic politics, the geopolitics of the Syrian conflict and the stakes of the two countries in Syria demand that they handle their relationship with care and weigh their choices so as to avoid upsetting it. In the words of one Israeli analyst who follows developments in Syria and Russian operations there, "Russia is our neighbor now."

Managing Iran

Russian military involvement in Syria has also had a significant impact on its relationship with Iran, its oldest and closest partner in the Middle East during the post–Cold War era. In the past thirty years, Russian-Iranian relations have withstood multiple challenges, including a potential

competition for influence in the Caucasus, Central Asia, and the Caspian; Russia's brutal campaign against the predominantly Muslim insurgency in the North Caucasus; and repeated threats of sanctions by the United States to deter Russian cooperation with Iran in the development of its nuclear power. The two countries have managed their differences and developed their partnership despite these pressures.

Each side has derived significant benefits from this partnership. For Iran, ostracized by the international community for its rogue posture and pursuit of nuclear weapons, Russia has been an indispensable protector. As a major power and a permanent member of the United Nations Security Council, it has been capable of shielding Iran from the threat of devastating international sanctions. Russia also has been an important weapons supplier, and it built the Bushehr nuclear power plant despite strong U.S. pressure to cancel the project.³⁵

For Russia, marginalized on the world stage after the breakup of the Soviet Union, Iran became a major entry point in both Middle Eastern and global politics. At a time when Russia had few resources to project its influence into the Middle East, its special relationship with Iran was uniquely important for sustaining its ambitions in that critical region of the world. Its special relationship with Iran positioned it firmly at the table of major powers dealing with the mounting challenge of Tehran's nuclear pursuits. In other words, the special relationship between Moscow and Tehran was a win-win.

The start of the Syrian civil war added yet another dimension to the relationship between Russia and Iran. Both countries had compelling interests in Syria and incentives in supporting the Assad-led government. Their shared opposition to perceived U.S. hegemony in the Middle East was supplemented by Iran's geopolitical designs to expand its influence in the Levant, support for the Alawite Assad regime, and irreconcilable opposition to the existence of Israel. Russian interest in preventing the fall of the Assad regime, with which it has partnered for half a century, matched Iran's commitment to it.

But success in Syria is only one part of the complicated Russian-Iranian relationship. In 2015, shortly after the start of Russian military deployment to Syria, Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu visited Tehran and signed a military cooperation agreement between Russia and Iran.³⁶ In 2016, Russian bombers used a base in Iran to carry out strikes in Syria prompting speculation in Russia that this could lead to long-term Russian access to Iranian military facilities.³⁷ However, Tehran promptly cut off Russian access to the air base, complaining that Moscow had violated the terms of the deal by making it public.³⁸ The Iranian government's move was a signal that not all was proceeding smoothly in that relationship.

Paradoxically, Moscow's and Tehran's joint success in reversing the course of the Syrian civil war revealed significant differences between their interests and agendas. For Russia, the ability to end the conflict in Syria and put the war-torn country on the path of reconciliation and reconstruction would be the ultimate confirmation of its return to the greater Middle East and unprecedented enhancement of its status as a major power. Not only would it have been able to save its client regime, but it would have succeeded where the United States had failed—in ending a major regional conflict. A Russian-brokered peace in Syria would enhance its status in Europe, where the influx of Syrian refugees has emerged as a major political issue, as well as in Turkey.

Russia has no obvious interest in prolonging the agony of Syria, let alone in seeing its civil war morph into a region-wide conflict fueled by sectarian differences and involving other Middle Eastern states—a factor that may be motivating Iranian policy in Syria. In fact, Russia appears to have a strong interest in limiting Iranian influence in Syria. Moscow and Tehran apparently have differing approaches to rebuilding the Syrian army.³⁹ Some Russian business interests have looked at the prospect of Syrian reconstruction as a commercial opportunity, for which an end to the conflict is obviously a precondition.⁴⁰ In that case, too, they may have to compete against Iranian interests also seeking payoff for Iran's role in the war.⁴¹

The desire to protect its special relationship with Israel is a further motivating factor for Russia to limit Iranian influence in Syria and end the conflict.⁴² Russian interests in Syria are quite compatible with those of Israel. When presented with the choice between a Syria ruled with an iron fist by the Assad family, as it was before the outbreak of the civil war, and a war-torn, weakened Syria beholden to Iran and Hezbollah for support, Israel is more than likely to choose the former.

However, this is a hypothetical choice at best for Israel, Russia, and the Assad regime, since the task of consolidating the latter's hold on power in all of Syria and returning it to the status quo ante is likely to prove impossible without a significant Iranian military presence in the country, because the Syrian army has sustained heavy losses in the course of the civil war.⁴³ There appear to be few if any alternatives to a continued Iranian presence, and none of the parties involved—Israel, Russia, or the Assad regime—is in a position to break out of this impasse.

Thus, from Moscow's perspective, Iran's presence in Syria is a mixed blessing—key to the survival of the Assad regime and the defeat of the opposition, but also an obstacle to Russia's ambitions to establish itself as the decider of Syria's future.

In other words, their joint victory in Syria has put Iran and Russia on different courses. For the former, it is an opportunity to expand its influence in Syria (for which an Iranian military presence is essential) and in the broader Levant, and to use Syria as a platform in its rivalry with and a pressure

point against Israel fraught with the possibility of yet another conflict. For the latter, it is an opportunity to consolidate its position as the key power broker and peacemaker in the Middle East.

There appears to be no feasible (let alone easy) way for Russia to break through this impasse. The problem illustrates the limits of its reach and influence even in the Syrian situation, where Russia has played a uniquely consequential role. The Kremlin is apparently short of the diplomatic leverage with regard to Iran, and possibly even Assad, that would be necessary to persuade one or both to limit Iranian influence in Syria. The military option—getting Iran out by force and substituting Russian forces for it—is out of the question. But the option of letting Iran have a free hand at pursuing its objectives in Syria risks jeopardizing the Kremlin's accomplishments in Syria and in the broader Middle East.

The only option left to the Kremlin in pursuit of its Syria ambitions is in effect to tread water engage in diplomatic activity that has little if any prospect of achieving its desired objectives and waiting patiently for the situation to change somehow, some time.⁴⁴ But diplomatic activity, even if undertaken for its own sake, has its merits. It demonstrates Russia's regained status in the Middle East, it bolsters Russia's claim to a central role in any future settlement, and it casts the spotlight on Putin as a global leader. In the absence of a comparable U.S. role in the region it appears especially worthwhile.

Russia and Turkey—It's Complicated

Russia's delivery of the S-400 air defense system to Turkey in July 2019 was a pivotal moment in Russian-Turkish relations.⁴⁵ Ankara bought the Russian air defense system, disregarding multiple explicit, dire warnings from Washington about the consequences for U.S.-Turkish relations, the threat of sanctions, and the withholding of access to advanced U.S. weaponry.⁴⁶ The unambiguous nature of the warnings and the Turkish leadership's disregard magnified the impression of its break with the United States, and the West in general, in its geopolitical pivot toward Russia.

Ankara's S-400 decision was all the more striking considering the scale and scope of the break between Russia and the West since 2014 and the onset of what often has been described as a new Cold War. However, Turkey's pivot toward Russia has deeper causes and has been longer in the making than the S-400 episode or the reemergence of Russia as a major regional actor through its military intervention in Syria. The change in Russian-Turkish relations has been under way for more than two decades, and even a brief look at its dynamics provides an important corrective to the impression that the change was sudden and unforeseeable. The end of the Cold War and the opening of the Russian economy had a profound impact on Russian-Turkish relations. The legacy of the historical rivalry between Russia and Turkey—which had given rise to numerous wars between the imperial Russian rulers and the Ottoman Empire, and an uneasy standoff during most of the twentieth century—faded, and in its place a thriving commercial relationship emerged between the two countries.

Beginning in the early 1990s, the economic relationship between Russia and Turkey blossomed. Turkish construction companies entered the lucrative Moscow real estate market, Russian tourists discovered Turkey's Mediterranean beaches, and Russian and Turkish energy companies engaged in ambitious pipeline projects.⁴⁷ From less than \$2 billion in 1992, annual trade volume between them has grown to \$25 billion in 2018, when Putin and Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan announced their ambition of growing that number to \$100 billion.⁴⁸

The commercial relationship thrived despite the legacy of geopolitical rivalry between St. Petersburg/ Moscow and Istanbul/Ankara, as well as more recent sources of friction between the two countries. In the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict between Azerbaijan and Armenia, Turkey aligned itself with the former, while Russia assumed the role of the latter's historic protector against the Ottomans (while simultaneously supplying weapons to both countries). The Turkish government apparently turned a blind eye to the support provided by the Turkish Chechen diaspora to Chechen fighters waging an insurgency against Russia in the 1990s.⁴⁹ That did not stop Russia from signing a major gas pipeline agreement with Turkey in 1998.⁵⁰ Turkey, for its part, while refusing to recognize the annexation of Crimea by Russia, did not approve of and has not participated in European Union (EU) sanctions against Russia.⁵¹

But there is more. Russia and Turkey have followed similar domestic political trajectories. In the 1990s and early 2000s, both countries implemented major domestic reforms, each pursuing its own path toward closer relations with Europe. In Turkey's case, this approach included attempted membership in the EU. However, following a period of ultimately unsuccessful attempts at rapprochement with Europe, both countries experienced major shifts in their domestic politics with the emergence of strong and increasingly authoritarian leaders. As a result, their relations with the EU suffered, in large measure due to Europe's dim view and



Putin and Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan in Moscow, August 27, 2019 (Photo by Mikhail Svetlov/Getty Images).

criticism of their domestic political developments.⁵² Russia and Turkey, each following the vision of its leader, morphed into Europe's outcasts with similar, though not identical, grievances against their European would-be partners.

Equally important to the development of the relationship between Russia and Turkey has been the personal relationship between Putin and Erdoğan. Both leaders found themselves the targets of European criticism for their backsliding on human rights and corruption, and both rejected such criticism as interference in their domestic affairs.⁵³ Both maintained an uneasy relationship with Washington and in particular a difficult personal relationship with Obama.⁵⁴ This combination of positives and negatives predisposed the two leaders toward a sense of solidarity with each other and declarations of friendly personal relations.⁵⁵ However, with the outbreak of the Syrian civil war, the relationship between the two countries and the two leaders was put to the test in several crises in quick succession.

The record of Turkish-Syrian relations is complicated, and often tumultuous.⁵⁶ It includes the legacy of an uneasy relationship between a former empire and its colony, which share a 500-mile border and have competing territorial claims; the legacy of the Cold War, when Syria was aligned with the Soviet Union, and Turkey was the pillar of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization's (NATO's) Southern flank; and the harboring in Syria of the Kurdish separatist leader Abdullah Öcalan, whom the Turkish government has accused of masterminding a terrorist campaign inside Turkey.⁵⁷ Turkey's leaders welcomed the Arab Spring for their own set of geopolitical, religious, philosophical, and internal political reasons, but they initially urged Assad to exercise restraint in his efforts to quell the civil unrest in Syria.⁵⁸ Assad's uncompromising and increasing brutality in dealing with the opposition left little doubt about his unconditional rejection of that advice, and Turkey moved to the column of Assad's adversaries and supporters of his opposition, while Russia remained a staunch ally and supporter of his regime.

As in other relationships between Russia and various parties to the Syrian conflict, both those directly and indirectly involved in it, the pivotal moment came with the deployment of Russian air and ground forces to Syria in the fall of 2015. The Russian military positioned itself in close proximity to former Cold War adversary Turkey, with the two operating in the increasingly congested Syrian airspace.

On November 24, 2015, a Turkish F-16 plane shot down a Russian Su-24 aircraft in what Ankara claimed (and Moscow vehemently denied) was Turkish airspace.⁵⁹ The Russians insisted that their plane had been shot down over Syria. The incident triggered a furious reaction from Russia, including a set of punishing economic sanctions and demands for an apology from Erdoğan, which he delivered in June 2016 in an effort to gain relief from sanctions and political pressure from Russia.⁶⁰

Barely a month later, the lukewarm Russian-Turkish relationship received a major boost from an unexpected turn of events in Turkey. The July 2016 attempted coup against Erdoğan was a pivotal moment for Turkish domestic politics, triggering a massive purge of the country's civil society, military, government employees, and media.⁶¹ The coup and the sweeping purge of Erdoğan's opponents that followed prompted a mix of puzzlement, hesitation, and criticism directed at Erdoğan from Turkey's European allies and the United States.⁶² The one notable exception to this reaction was Putin. He embraced his Turkish counterpart and seized the moment to drive a wedge between Turkey and its European allies at a time of their already strained relations over the handling of the Syrian refugee crisis.⁶³ In a phone call on the night of the coup, Putin reportedly offered Erdoğan military assistance from Russian special forces.⁶⁴

The failed July 2016 coup and Putin's response to it were the turning point in the relationship that had not yet recovered from the 2015 crisis over Syria. In August 2016, Erdoğan traveled to Russia—his first foreign trip after the coup—and publicly thanked Putin for his support, referring to him as a "dear friend."⁶⁵ The Turkish president traveled to Russia again in May 2017, at which point Putin declared that the relationship had fully recovered from the 2015 crisis and that the economic relationship had recovered.⁶⁶ This blossoming relationship unfolded against the backdrop of steadily deteriorating relations between Turkey and its Western allies. Erdoğan's clearing of military ranks even included a purge of Turkish officers serving at the NATO headquarters and various NATO commands.⁶⁷

Another high point in the two countries' rapid postcoup rapprochement and Turkey's pivot toward Russia occurred in December 2017, when the two countries signed a \$2.5 billion deal for Turkey to purchase the S-400 air defense system from Russia.⁶⁸ After nearly two years and countless warnings from both sides of the Atlantic about the negative impact on Turkey's relations with the United States and NATO, the S-400 was delivered to Turkey.⁶⁹

The S-400 delivery to Turkey in July 2019 was a much bigger victory for Putin in his standoff with the United States and NATO than a sign of a truly strategic rapprochement between Moscow and Ankara. Its symbolism was by far the most important prize for Putin. After years of acrimony in Moscow, Washington, and Brussels, and multiple sanctions imposed on Russia for its violation of Ukrainian sovereignty and territorial integrity and multiple other transgressions—sanctions imposed specifically on Rosoboronexport, the Russian state entity that sold the S-400 system to Turkey—Putin gained the upper hand and prevailed on Erdoğan to go ahead with the purchase.⁷⁰

The S-400 deal also was a symbolic victory for Erdoğan, at least in the near term. It was a snub to Washington and Brussels, where his reputation had suffered badly in recent years. It also was an opportunity to demonstrate Turkey's strategic importance to and independence from the West.

Despite repeated threats to impose sanctions on Turkey for the S-400 deal, the Trump administration struggled to come up with an adequate response, and its reaction to the delivery of the system to Turkey has been muted—a sign of the U.S. equities at stake in Turkey, including U.S. access to the Incirlik Air Base, and desire to avoid further damage to NATO cohesion or aggravate the split with Turkey.⁷¹

That said, this new high point in the relationship between Moscow and Ankara should not be understood as a truly strategic shift in what promises to be at best a complicated relationship for the foreseeable future. There are multiple reasons for caution. On the positive side, the Turkish-Russian trade and economic relationship serves as an important foundation for the two countries' ties and provides both with powerful incentives to sustain that relationship. The leaders of both countries share a grudge against Europe and the United States. Both Erdoğan and Putin have similar authoritarian domestic political agendas at home and reject other leaders' criticism as interference in their domestic affairs.

But they have their differences as well. Russia's military support for the Assad regime, which turned the tide of the conflict and saved it from what appeared to be imminent defeat, left the Turkish government with few options other than to contain its hostility toward the Assad regime and accept the fact that it will remain in power in Syria. However, that initial setback for Turkey turned into an unexpected opportunity after Trump made clear in December 2018 that he wanted a "full" and "rapid" withdrawal of all U.S. forces. Even though that decision was reversed under pressure from the Pentagon and supporters of the counter-Islamic State campaign, Erdoğan steadily kept the pressure on. In October 2019, Trump once again announced a decision to withdraw U.S. troops and in effect pave the way for Turkey to attack the Kurdish-led militias that until then had operated in close partnership with U.S. forces.⁷² But that opportunity was in turn tempered by the swift deployment of Russian troops to fill the vacuum left by the withdrawal of U.S. troops, which left the Turkish government no choice but to accept Russian and Syrian Army presence in areas previously controlled by Kurdish-led militias with U.S. support and protection.73 Russian moves in the aftermath of the Trump administration's decision to withdraw troops from northern Syria sent a powerful signal to Erdoğan that in pursuing his objectives in Syria, he would have to pay close attention to Russian preferences and priorities.

Moreover, economic ties between Russia and Turkey are important, but not important enough to overlook some of the competitive aspects of the relationship. Russia is not even among Turkey's top ten biggest export markets—China, Germany, the UK, and the United States are, along with several other major European economies (see figure 1).⁷⁴ Closer to home, Romania, Bulgaria, and Israel buy more than Russia from Turkey. Although trade with Russia is an important component of its relationship with Turkey, Russia has demonstrated that it is not above using trade as a weapon against it.



FIGURE 1 Russia's Leading Trading Partners (2012–2017)

Whereas Ankara has stated its resolve to secure its border from what it maintains is a major threat to its domestic security from the Kurdish militias, Russia, for its part, has not been above exploiting the Kurdish issue in dealing with Turkey and reminding the Turkish government of its vulnerabilities.⁷⁵ Russia has supplied weapons to Kurdish forces in Iraq and reportedly supported Kurdish groups fighting the Turkish army in Syria.⁷⁶ The October 2019 move by the Russian military to the Turkish border into territories previously held by Kurdish-led militias and U.S. troops positions Russia to apply pressure on Turkey and, if circumstances call for it, exploit the Kurdish issue again.⁷⁷

On balance, the Russian-Turkish relationship looks much more like a transactional relationship than an alliance or strategic partnership. With the exception of economic ties, where there exists a great deal of complementarity and which have the potential of serving as a stabilizing factor, their relationship's foundations—historical, political, geopolitical, strategic, and personal ties between the two leaders—lack the strength, durability, and trust called for in a true partnership, let alone alliance.

Source: World Bank

Russia in the Persian Gulf

For most of the post–Cold War years, Russian policy in the Persian Gulf focused on relations with the region's two outcasts: Iran and Iraq. Diplomatic ties between Russia and Persian Gulf Arab states were established as the Cold War ended. The Soviet Union and Saudi Arabia established diplomatic relations in 1990, and Saudi Arabia provided \$2.5 billion in aid to the Soviet Union in its final months.⁷⁸ Russia in the 1990s had little to offer to wealthy Gulf monarchies except for an occasional weapons deal, in which it was more interested than they were. Moreover, the relationship between the Gulf Arab monarchies and Russia bore the legacy of their Cold War–era alliance with the United States; the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in the 1980s and Saudi and other Gulf-origin support for the mujahideen insurgency there; and the brutal Russian counterinsurgency campaign in Chechnya in the 1990s and early 2000s and (as Russian officials charged) Saudi-originating support for the insurgency.⁷⁹

Iran and Iraq, both ostracized by the international community and subjected to an array of sanctions, were the only relatively easy targets of opportunity for Russia to secure a foothold in the Persian Gulf. However, even those relationships proved complicated. Russia's pursuit of a partnership with Iran became a significant stumbling block to better ties between Moscow and the Saudi-led Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries of Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates. The 1991 defeat of Saddam Hussein's Iraq by a U.S.-led coalition disrupted the long-standing Russian relationship with Iraq. Russia's willingness to skirt and even violate sanctions helped it sustain some of its trade with Iraq, but that was halted by the 2003 U.S. invasion of Iraq and did not begin to recover until almost a decade later.⁸⁰

Russian trade and economic relations with the Persian Gulf followed a pattern similar to Russian diplomacy in the region. For most of the post–Cold War era, Iran and Iraq have been by far the biggest trading partners for Russia, while trade with the GCC lagged far behind.⁸¹

Arms trade is the one area outside the oil and gas sector where Russia has been successful in many countries around the world. However, with the exception of Iraq and Iran, where a combination of sanctions and legacy systems favored Russia, it has not been successful selling its arms to Persian Gulf customers, which have long enjoyed privileged arms trade relationships with the United States.

Considering the disproportionate role that energy plays in both Russian and GCC foreign trade, Russia and the GCC countries have little to offer to each other and are competitors striving to secure a larger share of the global oil and gas marketplace. However, the generally unwelcoming investment climate in Russia apparently has also acted as a brake on GCC investment.

Saudi Arabia

Despite periodic high-level visits, throughout much of the post–Cold War era relations between Russia and Saudi Arabia, the leading GCC state, were lukewarm.⁸² There were several key reasons for this tepid relationship. One long-standing irritant was Russia's ties to Iran, Saudi Arabia's major rival for influence in the Persian Gulf and beyond. A recent sore point related to Saudi Arabia's rivalry with Iran was Russia's support for Syria's Bashar al-Assad and the assistance Russia was providing (alongside Iran) to his government in the Syrian civil war, in which Saudi Arabia had emerged as a major backer of the opposition.⁸³ Last, but not least, the relationship between Moscow and Riyadh apparently had suffered from their repeated failures to coordinate their production strategies prior to 2015.⁸⁴

Decisionmaking in both Moscow and Riyadh is opaque, but two developments with far-reaching consequences likely propelled Russia and Saudi Arabia toward a rapprochement. The first of these, longer in the making than the other, was the effect of the shale revolution, which saw the emergence of the United States as a major oil exporter and a resulting oversupply of oil and gas that threatened the economic well-being of major producers and required coordinated efforts to deal with this challenge.⁸⁵

The second major development was Russia's active military engagement in the Syrian civil war. The reversal of Assad's fortunes with help from Russia and Iran made it more urgent for Saudi Arabia to rebuild ties to Russia apparently in the hope that Russian battlefield success and influence with Assad could be used to counterbalance Iran's influence in Syria and possibly even drive a wedge between Russia and Iran.⁸⁶

The urgency of engaging with Russia was apparently further underscored for Saudi Arabia by the United States' posture in the Syrian conflict and the broader Middle East. The refusal of the Obama administration to follow through on the threat to strike Assad's targets in Syria to punish the regime for chemical attacks in 2013 and the decision to limit U.S. military involvement in Syria to a campaign against the Islamic State sent a powerful message to all concerned that the United States was intent on limiting its exposure in the Middle East. The U.S. pivot to Asia, the withdrawal of U.S. troops from Iraq, and the signing of a nuclear deal with Iran further made clear that the United States was trying to reduce its commitments in the Middle East. Unofficial but influential U.S. voices reinforced that message by arguing that the United States' newfound energy bounty would free it from dependence on Persian Gulf oil and present it with a range of previously unavailable geopolitical options.⁸⁷

The impact of these developments did not take long to manifest in a major improvement in Russia-Saudi relations. The relationship that had been warming gradually for some time took a big step forward when Saudi Arabia's King Salman visited Russia in October 2017—a historic first by a Saudi monarch.⁸⁸ The visit resulted in billions of dollars' worth of agreements, including a commitment by Saudi Arabia to purchase the S-400 air defense system. However, the symbolic value of the visit was arguably its biggest deliverable for Russia. The leader of the most powerful and wealthiest Persian Gulf state, a staunch ally of the United States, arrived in Moscow in the midst of the worst relationship between Washington and Moscow in decades, when the United States was actively trying to isolate Russia. In an important concession for Russia and its Syrian ally, the king did not call for Assad to be removed from power. Overall, it was a major diplomatic coup for Russia.

The Saudi king's visit was a milestone in another area critically important for both countries: coordination of their activities in the world oil market.⁸⁹ Because previous attempts by the two oil giants to coordinate their activities had failed, the agreement initially reached in 2016 was first met with skepticism.⁹⁰ The agreement was reaffirmed during King Salman's visit to Moscow and, despite repeated doubts about its prospects, subsequently extended on several occasions with plans under way to establish a long-term OPEC+ alliance notwithstanding the fact that Russia has not reduced its oil output except for a brief period in 2019—a cut that was due to temporary technical problems.⁹¹ Despite that, the appearance of cooperation between Saudi Arabia and Russia in the oil market prompted criticism from Iran, whose OPEC representative complained in 2018 that the two were holding the oil market hostage and taking advantage of Iran when it was being pressured by the United States.⁹²



Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman and Putin at the G20 Summit, November 30, 2018 (Photo by Alejandro Pagni/AFP/Getty Images).

Since the king's visit, the Moscow-Riyadh relationship has continued on an upward trajectory. Putin warmly greeted, sat next to, and appeared to be building personal rapport with Saudi crown prince Mohammed bin Salman at the G20 conference of leading economies, hosted by Argentina in November 2018.⁹³ Russia sent a large delegation to Saudi Arabia to attend the crown prince's investment conference in October 2018.⁹⁴ In both instances, Russia's embrace of its Saudi counterparts was noteworthy because of the international criticism and partial boycott of the Saudi leadership after the murder of dissident journalist Jamal Khashoggi. The two countries' energy ministers have announced plans for boosting trade and investment ties.⁹⁵ Putin's October 2019 visit to Saudi Arabia reaffirmed the desire to maintain cordial relations. It produced multiple agreements, but the extent to which they are likely to be implemented remains uncertain.⁹⁶

Regardless of its tangible payoffs, the relationship is a win-win for both sides. For Russia, it represents an unprecedented opening to expand its web of relationships and influence in the Middle East and secure ties with a major regional power that previously had been in a nearly exclusive partnership with the United States. For Saudi Arabia, outreach to Russia is a chance to diversify its networks beyond the long-standing alliance with the United States at a time when the latter is wavering in its commitments in the Middle East and behaving erratically on the world stage, questioning the value of alliances, and exhibiting signs of isolationism and reordering of its domestic and foreign policy priorities. Moreover, the current outreach to Russia is a Saudi attempt to hedge against two strategic vulnerabilities facing the kingdom: volatility in the oil market and competition with Iran. Russia can be a key partner to Saudi Arabia in dealing with both. Moscow and Riyadh have also found mutual interests in other areas, such as in Libya, where both have supported General Khalifa Haftar, as well as in Sudan, where they have backed the Transitional Military Council.⁹⁷

The Gulf Cooperation Council

Russia's relations with other GCC states have improved as well, although none has had the same symbolic and strategic value as the upgrade of the relationship between Russia and Saudi Arabia. These smaller Persian Gulf monarchies and Russia have maintained active diplomatic engagement in recent years evidently prompted by the same factors that have energized Saudi engagement with Russia (see table 1)—their shared interests in the energy sector, increased Russian activity in the Middle East, the challenge from Iran, and the uncertainty surrounding the role the United States would be willing and able to play in the region.⁹⁸
TABLE 1 Russian-GCC Official State Visits (2015-2019)

Visit	Date
GCC	
Sergey Lavrov	August/September 2017
Sergey Lavrov	March 2019
Qatar	
Sergey Lavrov	August 2015
Khalid bin Mohammad al-Attiyah	December 2015
Emir Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani	January 2016
Abdullah bin Mohammed bin Saud Al Thani	January 2017
Emir Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani	March 2018
UAE	
Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi Mohammed Al Nahyan	August 2015
Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi Mohammed Al Nahyan	October 2015
Sergey Lavrov	February 2016
Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi Mohammed Al Nahyan	March 2016
Sergey Lavrov	February 2017
Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi Mohammed Al Nahyan	April 2017
Crown Prince of Abu Dhabi Mohammed Al Nahyan	June 2018
Vladimir Putin	October 2019

Visit	Date
Saudi Arabia	
Deputy Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman Al Saud	June 2015
Deputy Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman Al Saud	October 2015
Deputy Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman Al Saud	May 2017
King Salman	October 2017
Deputy Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman Al Saud	June 2018
Vladimir Putin	October 2019
Kuwait	
Emir Sabah Al-Ahmad Al-Jaber Al Sabah	November 2015
Bahrain	
King Hamad bin Isa Al Khalifa	February 2016
Oman	
Sergey Lavrov	August 2015
Sergey Lavrov	February 2016

SOURCE: Review of the Kremlin's press service digest (kremlin.ru) for the period between January 2015 and August 2019

In addition to diplomatic engagement, Russia has courted the smaller GCC countries as potential investors. Notwithstanding expressions of interest on the part of prospective investors from the Gulf and reports of actual investments, the lack of transparency on both sides makes it difficult to gauge the scale of these activities.

In 2016, a widely reported and heralded investment project by Qatar to buy a 19.5 percent stake in the Russian state-controlled oil company Rosneft, in partnership with extractive industries giant Glencore, suffered from a general lack of transparency, the lack of information about parties involved, and reportedly murky backroom deals involving Qatar and Russian banks in arranging financing for it.⁹⁹ Instead of a successful privatization deal, the sale of Rosneft shares to Qatar and Glencore became a prime example of the nontransparent nature of Russian deal-making and the difficulty associated with investing in Russia.

Despite Russia's diplomatic engagement and attempts to energize economic ties with its newfound partners in the Persian Gulf, their relationships are best described as having considerable breadth but little depth. In terms of its economic and financial impact on the world stage, diplomatic importance and geopolitical sway, and military capabilities, Russia falls short of the ideal partner the Gulf states apparently desire. Yet at a time when the region is facing continued turmoil, and the principal outside power that acted as the regional hegemon is at best unreliable and at worst looking to disengage from the Middle East altogether, good relations with Russia are no doubt welcome and important for GCC countries. It is a major actor on the world stage, has played a critical part in the Syrian civil war, and is intent on expanding its presence and influence in the Middle East.

However, it is a competitor rather than an ally to Persian Gulf oil and gas producers; it is badly in need of investment and has little to offer to them in terms of new technologies or opportunities to diversify their economies; it has very limited capabilities for long-range projection and sustainment of military power; and—perhaps most important for the Gulf's Arab Sunni monarchies—it is unwilling to take a decisive stand against its long-time partner Iran.

Russia Returns to North Africa

No part of the greater Middle East has been left untouched by Russian diplomatic activity in the past decade. Like the Levant and the Persian Gulf, North Africa has seen Russian efforts to rebuild ties with some of its former clients, capitalizing on legacy relationships, the turmoil that swept the region in the wake of the Arab Spring, and the power vacuum resulting from disengagement or the lack of interest by the United States and its allies.

Russian diplomacy in North Africa has focused on three countries: Egypt, Libya, and Algeria. Despite their obvious differences, Russian engagement with them has been mostly a matter of opportunity rather than deliberate, targeted Russian actions or strategy. In other words, unlike the case of Russian intervention in Syria, where a great deal was at stake for Russia and which to some exaggerated degree could be considered a war of necessity, Russian engagement with Egypt, Libya, and Algeria has been a matter of choice, or opportunity, rather than necessity, guided by opportunities as they presented themselves. This is not to say, however, that Russian involvement in North Africa cannot have strategic consequences—it very well may.

Egypt

Egypt was a major object of Soviet diplomatic, economic, and military activity from the 1950s to the early 1970s and was considered a loyal partner of the Soviet Union. However, under the leadership of then president Anwar Sadat, Egypt pivoted toward partnership with the United States. In 1972, he ordered the expulsion of thousands of Soviet military and civilian advisors and launched a dialogue with the United States that ultimately led to the Camp David Accords with Israel, paving the way for nearly half a century of U.S. dominance in the Middle East.¹⁰⁰

Sadat's turn toward the United States was a major strategic setback for the Soviet Union.

With Egypt firmly in the column of U.S. allies and receiving billions of dollars in U.S. assistance, the Soviet Union had little chance of convincing the Egyptian leadership to return to anything resembling the pre-1972 relationship. And as Russia retreated from the Middle East in the 1990s to deal with its own domestic challenges, it held little appeal for prospective partners, especially those like Egypt's leaders, who otherwise would be able to count on generous flows of U.S. assistance and friendly reception in Washington.

As with many other aspects of developments in the Middle East, the 2011 Arab Spring marked a major inflection point in relations between Russia and Egypt. The downfall of then president Hosni Mubarak in the face of massive popular protests in 2011 and the United States' endorsement of the popular uprising added to long-standing Russian concerns about U.S. efforts to promote democracy abroad, which Russian leaders saw as a subversive, destabilizing tactic. The fact that the United States was willing to jettison Mubarak, a loyal U.S. ally of some three decades, in the name of democratic change must have been especially unsettling for Russian elites.

However unsettled they may have been by the imagery of the Arab Spring and the fall of Mubarak, Russian leaders took a pragmatic stance with regard to his successor Mohamed Morsi, even though the Russian government had designated Morsi's Muslim Brotherhood as a terrorist organization and had banned it in Russia since 2003.¹⁰¹ Morsi traveled to Russia and met with Putin in April 2013, but the visit was apparently largely symbolic, with little practical effect for bilateral relations.¹⁰²

Russian-Egyptian relations underwent a major improvement after Morsi was overthrown in a 2013 coup and Abdel Fattah el-Sisi became the new leader of Egypt. The two kindred spirits former intelligence officer Putin returned to the presidency after large-scale protests and a flawed election, and former military intelligence chief Sisi



Putin and Egypt's President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi in Sochi, October 17, 2018 (Photo by Alexei Druzhinin/AFP/Getty Images).

rose to the leadership of his country following a military coup—evidently saw the vast potential benefit of improving bilateral ties between Russia and Egypt.

Ostracized by the United States and other Western democracies, the two leaders did not take long to move ahead with that agenda. In multiple exchanges of visits by Russian and Egyptian leaders and top officials since 2013, the two governments reached multiple agreements for cooperation.¹⁰³ While the exact dollar amount of Russian arms sales to Egypt is not known, the two countries have concluded several multi-billion-dollar deals for the sale of dozens of fighter jets, helicopters, and other weapons system.¹⁰⁴ Other agreements included energy projects, nuclear power plant construction, and a broad statement on comprehensive partnership and strategic cooperation.¹⁰⁵

However, despite the impressive number of agreements signed, few apparently have moved to the implementation stage. For example, the high-profile deal to build a nuclear power plant was signed in 2015, but according to a July 2018 news report, construction would begin "in the next two-and-a-half years."¹⁰⁶ With Egypt cash-strapped and Russia seeking to profit from this relationship—in addition to its geopolitical designs on Egypt—these agreements are likely to proceed slowly toward implementation, if at all. Russian weapons sales and deliveries to Egypt appear to be the exception to this pattern.¹⁰⁷

The commercial relationship between Russia and Egypt has yet to recover from the 2015 downing of a Russian jet over the Sinai Peninsula, killing over 200 Russian tourists. The Islamic State claimed responsibility for the downing of the jet, and Egyptian authorities subsequently confirmed the group's role.¹⁰⁸ Prior to the terrorist attack, Egypt's Red Sea resorts were a popular destination for

millions of Russian tourists and an important source of revenue for Egypt's economy.¹⁰⁹ In the aftermath of the tragedy, Russian flights to the Sinai were suspended and have yet to be resumed.

In 2017, reports appeared that Moscow and Cairo were engaged in talks about an agreement that would allow Russia access to Egypt's air bases.¹¹⁰ However, it seems highly unlikely that Egypt would sign such an agreement barring a major break in relations with the United States. Egypt remains heavily dependent on U.S. military assistance—to the tune of \$1.3 billion annually—and the U.S. government would certainly strongly disapprove of any agreement to allow Russia access to Egypt's air bases.¹¹¹ Still, some Russian military personnel and equipment reportedly have deployed to military facilities in eastern Egypt in support of a Russian-backed Libyan faction since early 2017, and the two countries' militaries have conducted several joint military exercises.¹¹²

The proverbial glass remains half-full at best. Despite the appearance of partnership and friendly declarations, the Russian-Egyptian relationship has yet to produce benefits for both sides. Neither side can deliver what the other wants. Russia lacks the resources that Egypt needs, while Egypt lacks the cash to pay for what Russia has to offer. Egypt's dependence on the United States prevents it from offering Russia the strategic access and geopolitical influence it seeks. As a result, there is less to the Moscow-Cairo partnership than good-natured declarations could lead one to believe.

Libya

Besides their shared support for Assad, Russia and Egypt have sided with the Libyan National Army (LNA) and its leader General Khalifa Haftar. Instability in Libya in the wake of the anti-Qaddafi uprising and the military intervention by the United States and its allies in 2011 remains a major security concern for the Sisi government. With the United States and its allies either having largely pulled back from efforts to put an end to the conflict or pursuing their own interests in the war-torn country, in a way Russia has been given a free hand to back Haftar and the LNA.¹¹³

However, Russian support for Haftar and the LNA appears to have been quite limited in scope. There is no evidence of Russian ambitions to intervene in the Libyan conflict on the scale resembling the military intervention in Syria. Reports of Russian arms supplies to the LNA and a large arms deal allegedly signed by Haftar with Russia in 2017 have not been confirmed.¹¹⁴ The most visible and only reliably reported evidence of Russian involvement in the Libyan conflict has been the presence there of fighters from the ostensibly "private" security company Wagner (which, in fact, is controlled by the Russian government).¹¹⁵ This points to the Kremlin's desire to stay engaged but maintain its distance from the LNA and Haftar, and avoid direct involvement in the Libyan civil war.¹¹⁶ For Russia, the relationship with the LNA and Haftar is a potential opportunity to enhance its position in the Middle East in more ways than one. Russian cooperation with Egypt in support of Haftar is an important contributing factor in the bilateral relationship with Egypt. Beyond that, the United States and its allies' 2011 military intervention in Libya, which resulted in the overthrow of the Qaddafi regime, deprived Russia of a chance to build its relationship with a former Soviet-era client it had been courting, albeit with limited success at best, since Putin's visit there in 2008.¹¹⁷

Gaining a foothold in Libya and ultimately a say in any future settlement in that country could serve as a springboard to build up Russian influence in North Africa and the Mediterranean and position Russia as even more of a thorn in the side of the United States and its post–Cold War nearmonopoly on naval activities in the Mediterranean. Presently, the Russian Mediterranean Squadron, established on a permanent basis in 2013, is made up of ships that deploy from the Black Sea, and is supported by ships and submarines from the Northern and Baltic fleets.¹¹⁸ In the long run, once the situation in Libya is stabilized, access to port facilities in Libya, or even a permanent naval base, which, if some reports are to be believed, Qaddafi offered to Putin in 2008, could significantly enhance the ability of the Squadron to operate in the Mediterranean.¹¹⁹

Libya's hydrocarbon reserves are an attractive target for Russian energy companies, or the revenue from those reserves could pay for future purchases of Russian arms by the country's military. Currently prohibited from supplying arms to Libyan factions by the UN arms embargo, Russia could be well positioned to do so once the embargo is lifted.¹²⁰

Evidently reluctant to bet exclusively on Haftar and the LNA, Russian diplomats have maintained ties with the Government of National Accord, thus seeking to hedge against all possible contingencies, keep all options open, and maintain Russian leverage in a future settlement.¹²¹ In the absence of any internal or outside actor capable of imposing its solution on the Libyan conflict, Russia has positioned itself as a party whose endorsement will be necessary for any future settlement.

Algeria

Arguably the most stable Russian relationship in North Africa has been with Libya's western neighbor Algeria. The relationship owes its stability and sustainability to the legacy of their Cold War postcolonial ties, as well as the two countries' unique trajectories since the Cold War. Soviet-Algerian relations began with Soviet support for Algeria during its War of Independence from France in the 1950s and early 1960s.¹²² Soviet weapons deliveries and security assistance after the end of the War of Independence continued and helped solidify the relationship that lasted throughout the Cold War, even though Algeria was never fully a Soviet satellite.¹²³ By one estimate, from 1962 to 1989 Algeria acquired \$11 billion worth of Soviet arms, of which a large share was presumably financed by Soviet loans or other favorable arrangements.¹²⁴

One of the peculiarities of the relationship between Russia and Algeria was that both countries experienced major upheavals in the 1990s. Algeria was immersed in a bloody civil war against a militant Islamist movement while Russia struggled to overcome the trauma of the dissolution of the Soviet Union and waged a long counterinsurgency campaign in Chechnya.¹²⁵ Thus, preoccupied with their internal challenges, the two countries had few shared interests to sustain their bilateral ties and few areas where their interests would come into conflict.

The relationship resumed as both Algeria and Russia emerged from their times of troubles in the early 2000s. Both had a stake in rebuilding the relationship. Both countries, having been the targets of international criticism for their armed forces' inhumane practices during their internal wars, maintained that they were early victims of terrorism that the West came to recognize after the September 11 attacks. They were approaching each other withholding judgment and on the basis of pragmatism. For Algeria, strengthening relations with Russia, a major power seeking to reassert itself



FIGURE 2 Russia's Major Arms Export Destinations (2012-2018)

Source: SIPRI

in the international arena independent of the United States and opposed to its moralizing foreign policy, was an attractive proposition. For Russia, expanding its foreign policy horizons by rebuilding its relationship with an important North African country with a major role to play in the Middle East and strong ties to Europe was also a logical move.

The obvious intersection of Russian and Algerian interests was arms sales and energy, in particular gas, of which both have been leading suppliers to and competitors in the European market.¹²⁶ A series of high-level visits in the early 2000s resulted in a strategic partnership agreement signed in 2001 albeit something of a misnomer, since the two countries maintained a mostly transactional relationship—and the resumption of Russian arms sales to Algeria.¹²⁷ Considering the prevalence of Soviet legacy systems in the Algerian arsenal, it was a natural place for the two countries from which to rebuild their relations. Putin paid a visit to Algeria in 2006, which resulted in a deal to settle the outstanding Algerian debt to Russian arms.¹²⁸ Notwithstanding some disagreements about the quality of Russian armaments, Algeria has emerged as a major buyer of Russian weapons—\$11 billion between 2000 and 2018 (see figure 2).¹²⁹

The relationship appears to be much less advanced and partnership-like in the energy sphere, where the two countries are competitors, each supplying gas to Europe, each seeking to carve out a larger share in the increasingly congested European gas market. Major Russian companies like Lukoil and Gazprom have participated in oil and gas exploration projects, but progress toward actual deals appears to be slow.¹³⁰ Cooperation between Russian energy companies and Algeria's Sonatrach apparently is confined to areas where it would not interfere with their competing export interests.

With Russia's recent involvement in the Libyan internal conflict, Algeria and Russia have a shared interest in developments in that country. In this instance, too, the two have strong incentives to manage their relations constructively and avoid possible tensions. Russia's support for the LNA and Haftar in combination with sustained outreach to the Libyan government designed to ensure a major Russian role in any future Libyan settlement appears to be acceptable to Algeria, whose approach to the conflict in Libya has been largely noninterventionist. Russian weapons deliveries to Algeria presumably help the latter secure its long border with Libya, which satisfies both Moscow and Algiers. Moreover, Algeria's own precarious domestic political situation provides an added incentive for its government struggling with the challenge of an orderly transition to a new president (following the resignation of long-serving president Abdelaziz Bouteflika) to maintain a restrained, cautious posture with regard to the Libyan conflict.

Russia's careful, nonjudgmental approach to Algeria's domestic difficulties in the wake of Bouteflika's failed attempt to remain in power is indicative of Moscow's desire to sustain the mutually beneficial

relationship with any Algerian government interested in same.¹³¹ Russian insistence that outside parties should not interfere in Algeria's internal affairs reflects the Kremlin's own aversion to foreign criticism of its domestic practices. Moscow's indifferent stance toward Algerian domestic developments may seem lacking true commitment to partnership and may have disappointed Bouteflika's supporters. However, its actions signaled to Algeria's current and future leaders that Russia has little inclination to criticize their internal politics and is committed to the relationship and, if necessary, to shielding them from international criticism of their domestic practices as long as its equities are protected.

Russian involvement in the Syrian civil war was a matter of both necessity and opportunity. It needed to protect its last remaining client in the Middle East, and it wanted to use that involvement as a springboard to greater prominence in regional affairs at a time when other major powers were either reluctant to intervene or seeking to reduce their commitment there. By contrast, Russian involvement in North Africa has been a matter of sheer opportunity—to restore or boost old relationships, building on the success of the military intervention in Syria, and to take advantage of the same power vacuum in the region that made possible Russian advances in the Levant and the Persian Gulf.

Russia has committed few resources to North Africa and has even profited from its restored relationships there. These are significant accomplishments. However, the question of whether they can lead to a longer-term, larger-scale, more strategic Russian role in the region remains open. Considering the transactional nature of Russia's key relationships in North Africa, its limited resources, reluctance (to date) to take on significant risks, and inability to offer its regional partners what they need, its current efforts may not be sufficient. To truly secure a foothold in North Africa, it will need to commit resources for ensuring stability and security, as well as for development at a time when the region is experiencing not only the effects of the United States pulling back, but also the entry of China with its vast financial and technological resources, as well as ambitions to carve out a larger role beyond the Asia Pacific region.

Conclusion and Implications for U.S. Interests and Policy

Russia has returned to the Middle East. In the Levant, in North Africa, and in the Persian Gulf, the Kremlin has succeeded in rebuilding some of the old relationships that it abandoned during its troubled 1990s. Thanks to a successful military intervention in Syria, Moscow has emerged as an important power broker positioned at the intersection of multiple interests that the Syrian civil war brought into conflict.

With skill, persistence, and willingness to accept some risk, Moscow may not be "the indispensable nation" that the United States once claimed to be, but the very capable representatives of the Russian state are carrying themselves in ways that leave little doubt Russia is back in the top tier of Middle East power politics.¹³² Still, there are major differences between the post-1990 role of the United States and the role Russia aspires to play now. The United States of the 1990s was both the rule-maker and the enforcer, uniquely able and willing to play that part. That was the reason all other parties wanted to talk to the United States.

By contrast, Russia does not appear to be indispensable. In multiple situations, it has inserted itself and become a party whose consent is necessary, even if Moscow is hardly in a position to provide the right solutions to serious problems. The countries of the Middle East may want to talk to Russia, but they are under no illusion that Moscow can produce the results they are seeking.

Russia's success in reestablishing itself as an important actor in the Middle East should not conceal the fact that its toolkit—military, diplomatic, and economic—for projecting and sustaining its power and influence in the region is quite modest. High-profile diplomacy has been useful for Russia's image as a major power at a time when the Obama and Trump administrations were looking for opportunities to reduce U.S. involvement in the region. Even when combined with arms sales, a key instrument in the Russian toolkit, the Kremlin can do little to address the region's pressing security, economic, or societal challenges.

Moreover, aside from Syria, Russia's most important relationships in the Middle East happen to be with non-Arab states—Israel, Turkey, and Iran. Yet, the Middle East's most pressing problems are within Arab societies. There is little that Russia can offer them to address those problems, which is likely to limit its reach and staying power in the region.

The ability to talk to all parties is the capital that Russian leaders appear to value the most and frequently try to play up. But the Kremlin's unwillingness to spend any of this capital has placed a powerful constraint on Russian diplomacy in the Middle East. In Syria, for example, Russian interests are somewhat at odds with those of Iran after their shared success in propping up the Assad regime. Russia is apparently unwilling and unable to prevail on a key partner in the region to desist from disruptive policies threatening Israel, with which Russia wants to maintain good relations. In the Persian Gulf, where the relationship with Saudi Arabia has reached historic highs, Moscow appears similarly unwilling and unable to take sides between Riyadh and Tehran let alone moderate escalating tensions.

Notwithstanding the skill and persistence displayed by Russian diplomats and leadership in pursuing their goal of restoring Russia to a prominent position in the Middle East, and the risk inherent in any use of military force in the region, Russia's return to the region has been facilitated in large measure by the perception that the United States is trying to disengage from the region. In Syria, ahead of Russian military moves in autumn 2015, the Obama administration had made it abundantly clear that it was not going to intervene directly on the side of the opposition and that the U.S. military role would be limited to the campaign against the Islamic State—thus leaving Russia free to support the Assad regime and pound regime opponents supported by the United States and its allies.

In the Persian Gulf, Russia capitalized on fears stemming from the widely advertised U.S. pivot toward the Asia Pacific region and desire for a new modus vivendi with Iran. Likewise, Turkey's rapprochement with Russia has been driven by the decline of its relationship with the United States and Europe. And Russia's return to North Africa is occurring against the backdrop of the U.S. absence from the region since the failed 2011 Libya campaign.

Despite early predictions that Russia was overextending itself in Syria and could face dire diplomatic, military, and economic consequences, the Kremlin has been generally quite conservative in its actions and has skillfully avoided undue risks in its Middle Eastern pursuits. The Syria intervention was carried out once it became clear that the United States would not stand in the way of the Russian military. The Russian military has operated in Syria in a way that is clearly intended to minimize the risk of losses on the ground and in the air. Elsewhere, Russian engagements have been carried out so as to minimize their costs and maximize their profits. In other words, contrary to its reputation for daring and recklessness, the Kremlin has been risk-averse.

In the policy community in the United States, Russia's return to the Middle East has been met mostly with dismay and fears of its resurgence as a malign actor hostile to U.S. interests, in other words, as a spoiler. This attitude manifested itself particularly following Trump's October 2019 decision to withdraw U.S. troops from northern Syria and in effect pave the way for Turkey's incursion into the region, which endangered U.S.-aligned Kurdish-led militias. That turn of events led to Russian troops moving into the region and an agreement between the militias and the Assad government to return the territory held by militias to the government's control as the price for halting the Turkish onslaught.

A great deal of the commentary in the United States lamented the gains that Russia would presumably realize as a result of Trump's decision. The striking feature of that commentary has been that hardly any of it offered a realistic view of U.S. interests at stake and the likely impact of the decision on U.S. interests. It would be a mistake and a blow to U.S. interests if this one-sided view of

the situation solidified into a consensus in the policy community and indeed became the rationale for U.S. policy toward Syria, Russia, and the Middle East.

It is a fact that the United States has been trying—unsuccessfully—to reduce its commitments in the Middle East since the turn of the century. The rise of China created a powerful requirement for U.S. policymakers to refocus their energies and resources on the Asia Pacific theater. The changing nature of global energy markets driven by the shale revolution and the imperative to address climate change have been gradually but significantly reducing the importance of the Middle East for the health of the global economy. This process is only likely to accelerate in the foreseeable future.

In the light of these developments, U.S. core interests in the Middle East can be distilled into the following four categories: preventing terrorist attacks on the United States; preventing Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons; ensuring the security of the state of Israel; and the flow of oil from the Middle East, as long as it remains an important factor of the health of the global economy. Russia's return to the Middle East as a major power broker does not put at risk any of these interest, With skill and diplomatic creativity, one can imagine that Russia's increased presence can be harnessed to advance them.

Russia has as much of a stake in defeating the Islamic State and other terrorist movements as the United States. Partnership with Russia in combating terrorism has long been a major objective of several U.S. administrations and should be continued, or attempted again. Moreover, the United States continues to maintain a robust sea, air, and land military presence in the Middle East that enables it to strike terrorist targets, which is not impeded by Russian military presence in Syria.

The Obama administration's nuclear deal—Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action—with Iran remains the best option for dealing with Iran's nuclear program short of war. The plan did not solve the problem of Iran's nuclear ambitions, but it helped contain and manage them for a long time. Importantly, Russia was a partner in those negotiations and still remains party to the deal.

Russian-Israeli relations have undergone a major transformation since the Cold War and are at an all-time high. Russian officials have mostly turned a blind eye to Israeli strikes against Iranian targets in Syria and expressed their commitment to the security of the state of Israel. Moscow and Tel Aviv share an interest in restoring a degree of stability to Syria and containing Iranian influence there. Both are likely to prefer a stable Russia-backed, Assad-led government to chaos or an Iran-backed, Assad-led government with Hezbollah having a free hand to attack Israel.

Russian diplomacy in the Persian Gulf does not pose a threat to the flow of oil from the region. Russia has no military presence in the region where U.S. presence is still robust. The Kremlin is busy courting key Gulf oil-producing states, as demonstrated by Putin's recent visit to Saudi Arabia and the UAE. While Russia's leverage vis-à-vis Iran is limited at best, its ability to engage with Tehran could prove useful in a future crisis situation.

The diminished U.S. stake in the Middle East should translate into a different set of pursuits for U.S. diplomacy in the region. After two unsuccessful wars with transformational goals—in Iraq and Afghanistan—and with U.S. focus increasingly on the Asia Pacific theater, the goal of transforming the Middle East and solving its many problems is unlikely to guide U.S. policy in the region. The more likely and realistic goal for U.S. policy is to help U.S. partners in the Middle East manage the region's problems and prevent them from escalating.

Russia's combination of limited resources and considerable ambitions make it at first glance an unlikely, but upon further consideration a plausible partner to the United States. Russian interests will not be well served by an escalation of tensions in various parts of the region. They are much more likely to be served better by a shared understanding with the United States aimed at managing instability and preventing tensions from escalating. This confluence of interests could serve as the basis for creative diplomacy and for engaging Russia and exploring how its return to the Middle East can serve U.S. interests.

This new diplomatic effort would require a different approach to Russia and to the Middle East on the part of the United States. Despite the current U.S. preoccupation with competition among great powers, much if not most of the national security community in the United States does not consider Russia a true great power.¹³³ It is viewed at best as a has-been great power, which is in a state of long-term, irreversible decline. This view of Russia can lead to a risky under-estimation of Russian ambitions, capabilities, and the resources available to Russian policymakers, as well as a tendency to misperceive how other powers and leaders see Russia. Such misperceptions can lead to hubris and miscalculation fraught with negative consequences for U.S. interests. Notwithstanding all of Russia's many problems and shortcomings, it is bound to remain an important actor in the Middle East whose interests will at times be incompatible with those of the United States, but will not always be inimical to them either. The challenge for U.S. diplomacy will be to manage the former and maximize the latter.

For the United States, long accustomed to Russia's absence from the Middle East, these new realities are hardly a reason to panic. Instead, it is essential to recognize that much, if not most of what Russia has been able to accomplish in the region has been a function of the United States redefining its own interests in the Middle East and repositioning itself there. Taken together, these two developments should be seen as opening for a major course correction for U.S. policy guided by a more modest, but ultimately more realistic and productive set of objectives.

About the Author

Eugene Rumer is a senior fellow and the director of Carnegie's Russia and Eurasia Program.

Prior to joining Carnegie, Rumer was the national intelligence officer for Russia and Eurasia at the U.S. National Intelligence Council from 2010 to 2014. Earlier, he held research appointments at the National Defense University, the International Institute for Strategic Studies, and the RAND Corporation. He has also served on the National Security Council staff and at the State Department, taught at Georgetown University and the George Washington University, and published widely.

Acknowledgments

The author is grateful to Michele Dunne, Thomas E. Graham, Rajan Menon, Aaron David Miller, Karim Sadjadpour, Richard Sokolsky, Paul Stronski, Frederic Wehrey, and Andrew Weiss for their exceptionally helpful and constructive comments on an earlier draft of this paper. Nicole Ng and Aleksandar Vladicic provided outstanding research assistance. The author bears full responsibility for any remaining errors of fact or judgment.

This study was undertaken with generous financial support from the United States European Command Russia Strategic Initiative. The views and conclusions contained in this document are those of the author and should not be interpreted as representing the official polices, either express or implied, of the United States government. Additional funding was provided by the Carnegie Corporation of New York and the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs.

Notes

- See: Philip Gordon, "Putin Is Making a Mistake in Syria and Russia Will Pay the Price," Washington Post, September 28, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/global-opinions/wp/2016/09/28/putin-is-making-a-mistake-in-syria-and-russia-will-pay-the-price/; Amanda Taub, "'The Russians Have Made a Serious Mistake': How Putin's Syria Gambit Will Backfire," Vox, October 1, 2015, https://www.vox.com/2015/10/1/9434365/putin-syria-russia-mistake; Nicu Popescu and Stanislav Secrieru, "Russia's Return to the Middle East: Building Sandcastles?" Chaillot Paper No. 146, July 2018, https://css.ethz.ch/content/dam/ethz/special-interest/gess/cis/center-for-securities-studies/resources/docs/EUISS-CP_146.pdf; and William E. Pomeranz, "Imperial Overreach: How Putin's Move Into Syria Could Bring His Government Down," Reuters, September 28, 2015, http://blogs.reuters.com/great-debate/2015/09/28/why-putins-move-into-syria-may-prove-one-step-too-far/.
- 2 William B. Quandt, "Soviet Policy in the October Middle East War-I," International Affairs 53, no. 3 (July 1977): 377–89; and Isabella Ginor, "How Six Day War Almost Led to Armageddon," *Guardian*, June 9, 2000, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2000/jun/10/israel1.
- 3 For a concise, but comprehensive overview of Russian engagement in the Middle East see Dmitri Trenin's excellent *What Is Russia Up to in the Middle East?* (Cambridge, UK: Polity Press, 2017).
- 4 "Flot Rossii v Sredyzemnomore" [The Russian Fleet in the Mediterranean], *Voennoe Obozrenie*, July 26, 2013, https://topwar.ru/31277-flot-rossii-v-sredizemnomore.html.
- 5 World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution database, https://wits.worldbank.org/Default. aspx?lang=en.
- 6 Eugene Rumer, "The Primakov (Not Gerasimov) Doctrine in Action," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, June 5, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/06/05/primakov-not-gerasimov-doctrine-in-action-pub-79254.
- 7 Reena Ninan and Marisa Taylor, "Secretary Clinton Says Syrian President Assad 'Must Go'," ABC News, April 1, 2012, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/secretary-hillary-clinton-syrian-president-assad/ story?id=16049737.
- 8 Julian Borger, "Russian Military Presence in Syria Poses Challenge to US-Led Intervention," *Guardian*, December 23, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/dec/23/syria-crisis-russian-military-presence.
- 9 Aniseh Bassiri Tabrizi and Raffaello Pantucci, "Understanding Iran's Role in the Syrian Conflict," RUSI International, August 1, 2016, https://www.rusi.org/publication/occasional-papers/understanding-iransrole-syrian-conflict.
- 10 "Who Is Supplying Weapons to the Warring Sides in Syria?," BBC, June 14, 2013, https://www. bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-22906965; Andrew Roth, "Putin Defends Moscow's Deliveries of Weapons to Syrian Army," *Washington Post*, September 15, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ world/europe/putin-defends-deliveries-of-russian-weapons-to-syrian-army/2015/09/15/ad032c4e-0eda-4e17-a2b9-205157128df4_story.html; Dafna Linzer, Jeff Larson and Michael Grabell, "Flight Records Say Russia Sent Syria Tons of Cash," ProPublica, November 26, 2012, https://www.propublica.org/ article/flight-records-list-russia-sending-tons-of-cash-to-syria; and "Russian Military Advisors Work With All Syrian Army Units — Russian General Staff," TASS, December 26, 2017, https://tass.com/ world/983232.
- 11 Kareem Shaheen, "String of Losses in Syria Leaves Assad Regime Increasingly Precarious," *Guardian*, June 11, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jun/11/syria-losses-east-assad-regime-precarious.
- 12 Kevin Liptak, "ISIS Rise Surprised Obama, US Intelligence," CNN, December 7, 2016, https://www-m.

cnn.com/2016/12/07/politics/isis-surprise-obama/index.html.

- 13 For further reading on the Russian military intervention in Syria see: Andrew S. Weiss and Nicole Ng, "Collision Avoidance: The Lessons of U.S. and Russian Operations in Syria," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 20, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/03/20/collision-avoidance lessons-of-u.s.-and-russian-operations-in-syria-pub-78571; and Michael Kofman and Matthew Rojansky, "What Kind of Victory for Russia in Syria?," *Military Review* (March–April 2018), https://www. armyupress.army.mil/Journals/Military-Review/English-Edition-Archives/March-April-2018/Rojansky-Victory-for-Russia/.
- 14 Some authors have questioned the transfer and the actual control of the weapons transferred. For the news, see Jonathan Marcus, "Russia S-400 Syria Missile Deployment Sends Robust Signal," BBC, December 1, 2015, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34976537.
- 15 "Russian Military Capabilities in Event of Western Strike on Syria," Reuters, April 12, 2018, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-russia-factbox/russian-military-capabilities-in-eventof-western-strike-on-syria-idUSKBN1HJ2TE; and Kyle Mizokami, "Russia Blows Up Junked Warship in Provocative Missile Test," *Popular Mechanics*, April 26, 2018, https://www.popularmechanics.com/ military/weapons/a20067237/russian-blows-up-junked-warship-in-provocative-missile-test/.
- 16 Alessandra Stanley, "Yeltsin and Netanyahu Meet and Talk Business," *New York Times*, March 12, 1997, https://www.nytimes.com/1997/03/12/world/yeltsin-and-netanyahu-meet-and-talk-business.html.
- 17 Mark N. Katz, "Putin's Pro-Israel Policy," *Middle East Quarterly* (Winter 2005): 51–59.
- 18 "Putin as Bismarck: Ehud Barak on West's Russia Blind Spots, the Middle East and More," Russia Matters, November 28, 2016, https://www.russiamatters.org/analysis/putin-bismarck-ehud-barak-wests-russia-blind-spots-middle-east-and-more.
- 19 "Voenniy parad na Krasnoi ploshady" [A Military Parade on the Red Square], The Kremlin, May 9, 2018, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/57436/photos.
- 20 Jacqueline Thomsen, "McCain: Putin Is 'Evil' and 'Intent on Evil Deeds'," *Hill*, October 5, 2018, https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/387199-mccain-putin-is-evil-and-intent-on-evil-deeds.
- 21 Robin Wright, "Russia and Iran Deepen Ties to Challenge Trump and the United States," *New Yorker*, March 2, 2018, https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/russia-and-iran-deepen-ties-to-challengetrump-and-the-united-states.
- 22 Laura Meckler, "Romney: I Was Right About Russia," *Wall Street Journal*, March 23, 2014, https://blogs. wsj.com/washwire/2014/03/23/romney-i-was-right-about-russia/.
- 23 "Lessons From the Syrian State's Return to the South," International Crisis Group Report no. 196, February 25, 2019, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/ syria/196-lessons-syrian-states-return-south.
- 24 "Putin Lifts Ban On Supplies Of S-300 Missiles To Iran," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, April 13, 2015, https://www.rferl.org/a/putin-lifts-ban-on-supplies-of-s-300-missiles-to-iran/26953172.html; Yossi Melman, "Analysis: How Netanyahu's Threats Pushed the US Into a Flawed Deal With Iran," *Jerusalem Post*, August 29, 2015, https://www.jpost.com/Jerusalem-Report/Netanyahus-miscalculations-412029; and April Brady, "Russia Completes S-300 Delivery to Iran," Arms Control Association, December 2016, https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2016-11/news-briefs/russia-completes-s-300-delivery-iran.
- 25 Yasser Okbi and Maariv Nashavua, "Report: Iran Accuses Russia of Giving Israel Codes for Syrian Air Defenses," *Jerusalem Post*, March 21, 2017, https://www.jpost.com/Arab-Israeli-Conflict/Report-Iran-accuses-Russia-of-giving-Israel-codes-for-Syrian-air-defenses-484777.
- 26 "Izvestia: Rossia ne vedet peregovory o postavkah Sirii S-300" [News: Russia is Not Conducting the Negotiations About the Deliveries of S-300 to Syria"], TASS, May 10, 2018, https://tass.ru/armiya-i-opk/5191507.

- 27 Kyle Mizokami, "Syria Accidentally Shot Down a Russian Plane. Now Russia Is Giving Syria Better Missiles," *Popular Mechanics*, September 27, 2018, https://www.popularmechanics.com/military/ weapons/a23477597/syria-accidental-shot-down-russian-plane-new-missile-s-300/.
- 28 "S-300 Missile System: Russia Upgrades Syrian Air Defences," BBC, October 2, 2018, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-middle-east-45723503; and "Russia Says It Provided Syria With 24 Advanced S-300 Launchers for Free," *Times of Israel*, October 8, 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/russia-says-itprovided-syria-with-24-advanced-s-300-launchers-for-free/.
- 29 Dan Williams, "Israel Can Beat Russian-Supplied S-300 Air Shield in Syria: Minister," Reuters, October 3, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-s300-israel/israel-can-beat-russiansupplied-s-300-air-shield-in-syria-minister-idUSKCN1MD28W; Oren Liebermann, "Israel Strikes Iranian Targets in Damascus After Missile Fired at Golan Heights," CNN, January 22, 2019, https:// www-m.cnn.com/2019/01/21/middleeast/israel-strikes-iran-targets-syria-intl/index.html; and Seth J. Frantzman, "Why Hasn't Syria Used the S-300?," *Jerusalem Post*, January 21, 2019, https://www.jpost. com/Arab-Israeli-Conflict/Why-hasnt-Syria-used-the-S-300-578172.
- 30 "Russia: Israel Behind Syria Strikes, Threatens Regional Stability," *Times of Israel*, July 2, 2019, https:// www.timesofisrael.com/russia-israel-behind-syria-strikes-threatens-regional-stability; Amos Harel, "Analysis: Alleged Israel Strike in Syria hit Advanced Iranian Weapons Headed for Hezbollah," *Haaretz*, July 2, 2019, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-israeli-syria-strike-hit-iran-weaponsfor-hezbollah-lebanon-1.7427440; and "Transcripts," CNN Newsroom, January 25, 2019, http:// transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/1901/25/cnr.20.html.
- 31 Zainab Fattah and Ilya Arkhipov, "Russia Rejected Iran S-400 Missile Request Amid Gulf Tension," *Bloomberg*, May 30, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-05-30/russia-rejected-iran-s-400-missiles-request-amid-gulf-tension.
- 32 "Netanyahu Tells Russian Official: We Will Do 'Anything' to Prevent Nuclear Iran," *Times of Israel*, June 24, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/netanyahu-tells-russian-official-we-will-do-anything-toprevent-nuclear-iran/.
- 33 Ibid.
- 34 "Vstrecha s Premyer-ministrom Izrailya Binyaminom Netanyahu" [A Meeting with Israel's PM Benjamin Netanyahu], The Kremlin, September 12, 2019, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/61517; and "Vstrecha s Prezidentom Irana Hasanom Ruhani" [A Meeting with Iran's President Hassan Rohani], The Kremlin, September 16, 2019, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/61536.
- 35 Lionel Beehner, "Russia-Iran Arms Trade," Council on Foreign Relations, November 1, 2006, https:// www.cfr.org/backgrounder/russia-iran-arms-trade; and "Bushehr Nuclear Power Plant (BNPP)", Nuclear Threat Initiative, July 10, 2017, https://www.nti.org/learn/facilities/184/.
- 36 Franz-Stefan Gady, "Russia and Iran Sign Military Cooperation Agreement," *Diplomat*, January 21, 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/01/russia-and-iran-sign-military-cooperation-agreement/.
- 37 "Syrian Conflict: Russian Bombers Use Iran Base for Air Strikes," BBC, August 16, 2016, https://www. bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-37093854; and Anne Barnard and Andrew E. Kramer, "Iran Revokes Russia's Use of Air Base, Saying Moscow 'Betrayed Trust'," *New York Times*, August 22, 2016, https:// www.nytimes.com/2016/08/23/world/middleeast/iran-russia-syria.html.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Kirill Semenov, "Russia, Iran in Tug of War Over Syria Military Reform," Al-Monitor, June 10, 2019, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/06/russia-iran-syria-military-reform. html#ixzz5zmwiBzoJ.
- 40 Samuel Ramani, "Russia's Eye on Syrian Reconstruction," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, January 31, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/78261.

- 41 Hamidreza Azizi, "Israel Factor Complicates but Won't Break Iran-Russia Partnership in Syria," Al-Monitor, February 7, 2019, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/02/iran-russia-syriapartnership-israel-airstrikes-300-defense.html.
- 42 "Top Kremlin Official: We Are Not That Threatening," CNN, January 25, 2019, https://edition.cnn. com/videos/world/2019/01/25/sergei-ryabkov-russian-deputy-foreign-minister-pleitgn-dnt-tsr-vpx.cnn.
- 43 "Iran's Revolutionary Guards," Council on Foreign Relations, May 6, 2019, https://www.cfr.org/ backgrounder/irans-revolutionary-guards; "War by Proxy: Iran's Growing Footprint in the Middle East," Center for Strategic and International Studies, March 11, 2019, https://www.csis.org/war-by-proxy; and Nir Boms and Stephane Cohen, "Iran and the New State of Play in Southwest Syria," Moshe Dayan Center for Middle Eastern and African Studies, January 22, 2019, https://dayan.org/content/iran-andnew-state-play-southwest-syria.
- 44 "Turkey, Russia, Iran Summit to Be Held in August," *Daily News*, July 5, 2019, http://www. hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-russia-iran-summit-to-be-held-in-august-144713.
- 45 Alexandra Dzhordzhevich. "What's at Stake for Russia With S-400 Deliveries to Turkey?," Al-Monitor, July 24, 2019, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/07/russia-turkey-s400-deliveriesmissile-system.html#ixzz5zmzSeb81.
- 46 Lolita C. Baldor, "US Warns Turkey it May Lose Jets for Buying Russian System," Associated Press, June 7, 2019, https://www.apnews.com/e61acf784cf644fb81b119a3873b2ecc; and Robert Burns, "Pentagon Nominee Regrets Turkey's 'Drift' From West," Associated Press, July 16, 2019, https://www.apnews. com/042eaab547bc467eae568c1d5e4c9394.
- 47 Michael Leylveld, "Russia: Blue Stream Pipeline a Technological Feat, But an Economic Misadventure," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, October 23, 2002, https://www.rferl.org/a/1101164.html; and "Russian Energy Minister: TurkStream Landmark Project for Turkey, Russia," *Daily Sabah*, November 18, 2019, https://www.dailysabah.com/energy/2018/11/19/russian-energy-minister-turkstreamlandmark-project-for-turkey-russia.
- 48 World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution database, https://wits.worldbank.org/Default. aspx?lang=en; and "Turkey, Russia Seek New Ways to Reach \$100B in Bilateral Trade," *Daily Sabah*, April 9, 2019, https://www.dailysabah.com/business/2019/04/09/turkey-russia-seek-new-ways-to-reach-100b-in-bilateral-trade.
- 49 Marc Brody, "The Chechen Diaspora in Turkey," North Caucasus Weekly 6, no. 7 (January 1, 1970), https://jamestown.org/program/the-chechen-diaspora-in-turkey-2/; "Turkey and the Chechens," BBC, March 16, 2001, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/1223398.stm; and Gonul Tol, "Why Is Turkey Silent on Russia's Cooperation With the Syrian Kurds?" War on the Rocks, December 19, 2017, https:// warontherocks.com/2017/12/why-is-turkey-silent-on-russias-cooperation-with-the-syrian-kurds/.
- 50 "Blue Stream Natural Gas Pipeline," Offshore Technology, https://www.offshore-technology.com/ projects/blue_stream/.
- 51 "Turkey Reiterates its Non-recognition of Crimea Annexation by Russia," UNIAN, March 16, 2019, https://www.unian.info/politics/10481829-turkey-reiterates-its-non-recognition-of-crimea-annexationby-russia.html; and "Turkey Says It Is Against EU Sanctions on Russia," *Daily News*, August 11, 2017, http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-says-it-is-against-eu-sanctions-on-russia---116601.
- 52 "EU Criticises Turkey Over Human Rights and Democracy," BBC, November 10, 2015, https://www. bbc.com/news/world-europe-34774624.
- 53 Rikard Jozwiak, "European Parliament Blasts Russia Over Navalny, Protest Clampdown," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, April 6, 2017, https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-navalny-eu-parliament-condemnsprotest-clampdown/28414246.html; "Turkey Media Arrests: Erdogan Rejects EU Criticism," BBC, December 15, 2014, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-30484729; "Alexei Navalny: Russia's

Vociferous Putin Critic," BBC, July 20, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-16057045; Tim Arango, "Corruption Scandal Is Edging Near Turkish Premier," *New York Times*, December 25, 2013, https://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/26/world/europe/turkish-cabinet-members-resign.html; Samuel Osborne, "Russia Warns US Not to Interfere in Iran's 'Domestic Affairs'," *Independent*, January 4, 2018, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/russia-us-iran-protests-not-interferetrump-putin-domestic-affairs-hassan-rouhani-a8141306.html; and Ezgi Erkoyun, "Turkey Tells Council of Europe to Mind Its Own Business on Elections," Reuters, April 24, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-turkey-politics-europe/turkey-tells-council-of-europe-to-mind-its-own-business-on-elections-idUSKBN1HV1KP.

- 54 Brian Hughes, "How the Obama-Vladimir Putin Relationship Died," *Washington Examiner*, July 30, 2014, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/how-the-obama-vladimir-putin-relationship-died; and Michael Crowley, "Did Obama Get Erdogan Wrong?" POLITICO, July 16, 2016, https://www.politico. com/story/2016/07/obama-turkey-225659.
- 55 Ishaan Tharoor, "How Russia's Putin and Turkey's Erdogan Were Made for Each Other," Washington Post, December 2, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2014/12/02/how-russiasputin-and-turkeys-erdogan-were-made-for-each-other/; Zia Weise and Roland Oliphant, "Erdogan Praises 'Dear Friend' Vladimir Putin in Russian-Turkish Détente," *Telegraph*, August 9, 2016, https:// www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/08/09/putin-and-erdogan-vow-to-turn-new-page-at-meeting-in-stpetersbu/; and Neil MacFarquhar and Tim Arango, "Putin and Erdogan, Both Isolated, Reach Out to Each Other," *New York Times*, August 8, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/09/world/europe/ russia-putin-turkey-erdogan-syria.html.
- 56 Mahmut Bali Aykan, "The Turkish-Syrian Crisis of October 1998: A Turkish View," *Middle East Policy Council* 6, no. 4 (1999), https://www.mepc.org/journal/turkish-syrian-crisis-october-1998-turkish-view; Michael B. Bishku, "Turkish-Syrian Relations: A Checkered History," *Middle East Policy Council* 19, no. 3, https://www.mepc.org/turkish-syrian-relations-checkered-history; and Nick Danforth, "A Short History of Turkish Threats to Invade Syria," Foreign Policy, July 31, 2015, https://foreignpolicy. com/2015/07/31/a-short-history-of-turkish-threats-to-invade-syria-from-1937-to-1998/.
- 57 Avedis K. Sanjian, "The Sanjak of Alexandretta (Hatay): Its Impact on Turkish-Syrian Relations (1939-1956)," *Middle East Journal* 10, no. 4 (Autumn 1956): 379–94; and Mahmut Bali Aykan, "The Turkish-Syrian Crisis of October 1998: A Turkish View."
- 58 Jonathan Schanzer and Merve Tahiroglu, "Ankara's Failure: How Turkey Lost the Arab Spring," Foreign Affairs, January 25, 2016, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/turkey/2016-01-25/ankaras-failure; "Pan-Islamism Behind Turkey's Troubled Embrace of Arab Spring – Analysis," Ahval, May 28, 2019, https://ahvalnews.com/recep-tayyip-erdogan/pan-islamism-behind-turkeys-troubled-embrace-arabspring-analysis; and Hannah Lucinda Smith, "Erdogan's War Wounds," Chatham House, https://www. chathamhouse.org/publications/twt/erdogans-war-wounds.
- 59 "Turkey's Downing of Russian Warplane What We Know," BBC, December 1, 2015, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-middle-east-34912581.
- 60 Sabrina Tavernise, "Seeking to Improve Ties With Russia, Turkey Apologizes for Downing Warplane," *New York Times*, June 27, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/28/world/europe/russiaturkey-erdogan-putin.html; Selin Girit, "Turkey Faces Big Losses as Russia Sanctions Bite," BBC, January 2, 2016, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-35209987; "Factbox: Impact of Russian Sanctions on Trade Ties With Turkey," Reuters, June 27, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-mideast-crisis-russia-turkey-ties-fac/factbox-impact-of-russian-sanctions-on-trade-ties-withturkey-idUSKCN0ZD27M; Lin Jenkins, "Vladimir Putin Announces Russian Sanctions Against Turkey," *Guardian*, November 28, 2015, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/nov/28/vladimir-

putin-calls-for-greater-sanctions-against-turkey; and Andrew Roth and Erin Cunningham, "Turkish President Apologizes for Downing of Russian Warplane Last Year," *Washington Post*, June 27, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/turkey-apologizes-for-shooting-down-russian-warplane-last-year/2016/06/27/d969e0ea-3c6d-11e6-9e16-4cf01a41decb_story.html.

- 61 "Turkey's Coup Attempt: What You Need to Know," BBC, July 17, 2016, https://www.bbc.com/news/ world-europe-36816045; "Turkey's Failed Coup Attempt: All You Need to Know," Al Jazeera, July 15, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/12/turkey-failed-coup-attempt-161217032345594.html; and Alastair Jamieson, "Turkey's Erdogan to Build More Prisons as Post-coup Purge Persists," NBC, September 16, 2018, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/turkey-s-erdogan-build-more-prisons-postcoup-purge-persists-n909486.
- 62 "Macron Tells Erdogan: No Chance of Turkey Joining EU," BBC, January 5, 2018, https://www.bbc. com/news/world-europe-42586108; Richard A. Fuchs, "Merkel's Delicate Mission to Turkey," *Deutsche Welle*, February 1, 2017, https://www.dw.com/en/merkels-delicate-mission-to-turkey/a-37367606; Dorian Jones, "Turkey Looks Back at Failed Coup," Voice of America, July 15, 2019, https://www. voanews.com/europe/turkey-looks-back-failed-coup; "Turkey 'Coup': International Reaction," BBC, July 16, 2016, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-36812863; "Council of Europe: Turkey Must Separate Coup Plotters From Gülen Employees," EURACTIV, September 8, 2016, https://www. euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/ecj-turkey-must-separate-coup-plotters-from-gulen-employees/; and Mark Landler, "Obama's Support of Erdogan Is a Stark Reminder of Turkey's Value to U.S." *New York Times*, July 20, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/21/world/europe/obama-erdogan-turkeycoup-attempt.html.
- 63 Anshel Pfeffer, "Analysis: Into Putin's Arms: How a Failed Coup Turned Turkey Into NATO's Biggest Headache," *Haaretz*, July 17, 2019, https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/.premium-putin-s-400-how-failed-coup-erdogan-turkey-nato-biggest-headache-trump-no-f-35-1.7531089.
- 64 "Russia Offered to Help Turkey's Erdogan on Night of Failed Coup Kathimerini," *Ahval*, July 22, 2019, https://ahvalnews.com/july-15/russia-offered-help-turkeys-erdogan-night-failed-coup-kathimerini; and Asli Aydintasbas, "Unhappy Anniversary: Turkey's Failed Coup and the S-400," European Council on Foreign Relations, https://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary_unhappy_anniversary_turkeys_failed_coup_and_the_s_400.
- 65 Shaun Walker and Jennifer Rankin, "Erdoğan and Putin Discuss Closer Ties in First Meeting Since Jet Downing," *Guardian*, August 9, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/09/erdogan-meets-putin-leaders-seek-mend-ties-jet-downing-russia-turkey.
- 66 "Russia-Turkey Relations 'Fully Recovered' Putin," Euronews, May 3, 2017, https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=GWl4jyUslJQ.
- 67 Robin Emmott, "Exclusive: Turkey Purges NATO Military Envoys After Failed Coup," Reuters, October 12, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-nato-exclusive-idUSKCN12C16 Q?feedType=RSS&feedName=worldNews&utm_source=Twitter&utm_medium=Social&utm_ campaign=Feed%3A+Reuters%2FworldNews+%28Reuters+World+News%29.
- 68 Tuvan Gumrukcu and Ece Toksabay, "Turkey, Russia Sign Deal on Supply of S-400 Missiles," Reuters, December 29, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-turkey-missiles/turkey-russia-sign-dealon-supply-of-s-400-missiles-idUSKBN1EN0T5.
- 69 Aaron Mehta, "Turkey Has the S-400. The Trump Administration Is Silent," DefenseNews, July 12, 2019, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2019/07/12/turkey-has-the-s-400-the-trump-administration-is-silent/.
- 70 Matthew Bodner, "US Sanctions Rosoboronexport, Other Russian Firms," DefenseNews, September 2, 2015, https://www.defensenews.com/breaking-news/2015/09/02/us-sanctions-rosoboronexport-other-

russian-firms/.

- 71 Aaron Mehta, "Turkey Has the S-400. The Trump Administration Is Silent"; Bryant Harris, "Intel: Why Washington Still Hasn't Sanctioned Turkey Over Russian Missile Purchase," Al-Monitor, July 3, 2019, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/07/intel-washington-sanctions-turkey-russiamissile-s400.html#ixzz5znGGMyC1; Madeleine Joung, "How President Trump Is Undercutting Pompeo in a Dispute Over Turkey's Purchase of a Russian Missile System," TIME, August 2, 2019, https://time. com/5633196/trump-pompeo-turkey-sanctions-russia-s400/; and Natasha Turak, "Washington Wants to Sanction Turkey Over Its Russian Arms Deal — But It Could Backfire," CNBC, July 17, 2019, https:// www.cnbc.com/2019/07/17/how-us-sanctions-on-turkey-over-russian-s400-deal-could-backfire.html.
- 72 Julian Borger, "Trump's Turkey Deal Hands Power to Ankara and Leaves Syrian Kurds for Dead," *Guardian*, October 18, 2019, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/oct/18/trumps-turkey-deal-hands-power-to-ankara-and-leaves-syrian-kurds-for-dead.
- 73 Lefteris Pitarakis and Bassem Mroue, "Syrian Kurdish-Led Force Says It Will Abide by Cease-Fire," Associated Press, October 17, 2019, https://www.apnews.com/c27ec5d2fa3b4954a65bc359f497a22a.
- 74 World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution database, https://wits.worldbank.org/Default. aspx?lang=en.
- 75 Fehim Tastekin, "Turkey, Syrian Kurds Remain at Odds in Safe Zone Visions," Al-Monitor, August 19, 2019, https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/08/turkey-syria-united-states-kurds-at-odds-in-safe-zone-plans.html#ixzz5znIl99cH; Ellen Francis, "Let Down by U.S., Syrian Kurdish Leaders Look to Russia and Assad," Reuters, December 27, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-kurds/let-down-by-us-syrian-kurdish-leaders-look-to-russia-and-assad-idUSKCN1OQ18E; and Gonul Tol, "Why Is Turkey Silent on Russia's Cooperation With the Syrian Kurds?"
- 76 Nikolai Litovkin, "Russia Delivers First Weapons Supplies to Iraqi Kurds," Russia Beyond, March 18, 2016, https://www.rbth.com/defence/2016/03/18/russia-delivers-first-weapons-supplies-to-iraqikurds_576809; Thomas Grove and Ben Kesling, "Russia Pursues Ties With Kurds to Keep Foothold in Region," *Wall Street Journal*, April 21, 2016, https://www.wsj.com/articles/russia-pursues-ties-withkurds-to-keep-foothold-in-region-1461239887; "Russia Supplies Arms to Kurds Against Turkey – OSINT Group," UNIAN, February 6, 2018, https://www.unian.info/world/2384457-russia-suppliesarms-to-kurds-against-turkey-osint-group.html; and "Russia Supplies the Kurds With Weapons and Ammunition to Fight the Turkish Army (VIDEO)," Inform Napalm, February 9, 2018, https:// informnapalm.org/en/russia-supplies-the-kurds-with-weapons-and-ammunition-to-fight-the-turkisharmy-video/.
- 77 Zvi Bar'el, "Analysis: Syria's Idlib: The Hot Potato the U.S., Russia and Turkey Are Fighting Over," *Haaretz*, August 5, 2019, https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/syria/.premium-syria-s-idlib-thehot-potato-the-u-s-russia-and-turkey-are-fighting-over-1.7620282; Fuad Shahbazov, "Will the Syrian Kurds Strike a Deal With Moscow?," Middle East Institute, February 1, 2019, https://www.mei.edu/ publications/will-syrian-kurds-strike-deal-moscow; and Elijah J. Magnier, "Secret Russian-Kurdish Negotiations in Moscow: Turkey Has Defined Its Options and Washington Is Trying to Gain Time," Global Research, January 12, 2019, https://www.globalresearch.ca/secret-russian-kurdish-negotiationsin-moscow-turkey-has-defined-its-options-and-washington-is-trying-to-gain-time/5665266.
- 78 Patrick E. Tyler, "Saudi Arabia Pledges \$1 Billion to Soviet Union," *New York Times*, October 9, 1991, https://www.nytimes.com/1991/10/09/world/saudi-arabia-pledges-1-billion-to-soviet-union.html.
- 79 Micahel Rubin, "Who Is Responsible for the Taliban?" *Middle East Review of International Affairs*, March 2002, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/who-is-responsible-for-the-taliban; Douglas Birch, "Islamic Groups Aiding Rebels in Chechnya," *Baltimore Sun*, October 30, 2002, https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/bs-xpm-2002-10-30-0210300310-story.html; and Nick Paton, "Chechen

Rebels Phoned Gulf During Siege," *Guardian*, December 4, 2002, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2002/dec/05/chechnya.nickpatonwalsh.

- 80 "The Procurement of Conventional Military Goods in Breach of UN Sanctions," Central Intelligence Agency, https://www.cia.gov/library/reports/general-reports-1/iraq_wmd_2004/chap2_annxJ.html; and Olesya Astakhova, "Iraq Buys \$4.2 Billion in Russian Weapons-Document," Reuters, October 9, 2012, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-iraq-weapons-idUSBRE8980TX20121009.
- 81 Katerina Oskarsson and Steve A. Yetiv, "Russia and the Persian Gulf: Trade, Energy, and Interdependence," *Middle East Journal* 67, no. 3: 381–403.
- 82 Hassan M. Fattah, "Putin Seeks Expanded Ties With Saudis on Arab Tour," *New York Times*, February 12, 2007, https://www.nytimes.com/2007/02/12/world/middleeast/12saudi.html; "President Vladimir Putin Met With the Saudi Arabian Foreign Minister Saud Al-Faisal," The Kremlin, February 14, 2008, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/43809; and "President Vladimir Putin Held Negotiations with Abdullah ibn Abdul Aziz al Saud, the Crown Prince of Saudi Arabia," The Kremlin, September 2, 2003, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/29294.
- 83 Yehuda U. Blanga, "Saudi Arabia's Motives in the Syrian Civil War," *Middle East Policy Council* 24, no. 4 (Winter 2017), https://www.mepc.org/journal/saudi-arabias-motives-syrian-civil-war.
- 84 Bassam Fattouh, "The Evolution and Prospects of Saudi Arabia Russia Oil Relations: A Saudi Perspective," Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, October 2018, https://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/ wp-content/uploads/2018/10/The-Evolution-and-Prospects-of-Saudi-Arabia-Russia-Oil-Relations-A-Saudi-Perspective.pdf; and James Henderson and Bassam Fattouh, "Russia and OPEC: Uneasy Partners," Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, February 2016, https://www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/wp-content/ uploads/2016/02/Russia-and-OPEC-Uneasy-Partners.pdf?v=7516fd43adaa.
- 85 Michael Bradshaw, Thijs Van de Graaf, and Richard Connolly, "Preparing for the New Oil Order? Saudi Arabia and Russia," *Energy Strategy Reviews* 26 (November 2019); and Catherine Ngai, "Shale Boom Confounds Forecasts as U.S. Set to Pass Russia, Saudi Arabia," Reuters, July 9, 2014, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-usa-oil-shale-forecasts-analysis/shale-boom-confounds-forecasts-as-u-s-set-to-passrussia-saudi-arabia-idUSKBN0FE0CJ20140709.
- 86 Jay Solomon, "U.S. Eyes Russia-Iran Split in Bid to End Syria Conflict," Wall Street Journal, November 19, 2015, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-eyes-russia-iran-split-in-bid-to-end-syriaconflict-1447895357.
- 87 Robert D. Blackwill and Meghan L. O'Sullivan, "America's Energy Edge: The Geopolitical Consequences of the Shale Revolution," *Foreign Affairs* 93, no. 2 (March/April 2014): 102–14.
- 88 Ambrose Evans-Pritchard, "Saudis Offer Russia Secret Oil Deal if It Drops Syria," *Telegraph*, August 27, 2013, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/newsbysector/energy/oilandgas/10266957/Saudis-offer-Russia-secret-oil-deal-if-it-drops-Syria.html; and Patrick Wintour, "Saudi King's Visit to Russia Heralds Shift in Global Power Structures," *Guardian*, October 5, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/05/saudi-russia-visit-putin-oil-middle-east.
- 89 Ambrose Evans-Pritchard, "Saudis Offer Russia Secret Oil Deal if It Drops Syria."
- 90 Julian Lee, "Putin/MBS Oil Bromance Is a Pairing of Convenience," *Bloomberg*, June 23, 2019, https:// www.bnnbloomberg.ca/putin-mbs-oil-bromance-is-a-pairing-of-convenience-1.1277218; and James Henderson and Bassam Fattouh, "Russia and OPEC: Uneasy Partners."
- 91 Zahraa Alkhalisi, "Unlikely Allies: Oil Brings Saudi King to Moscow," CNN Business, October 5, 2017, https://money.cnn.com/2017/10/05/news/economy/saudi-king-in-russia/index.html; Li-Chen Sim, "Russia and the Gulf States: Pragmatic Energy Partners," Arab Gulf States Institute in Washington, April 25, 2019, https://agsiw.org/russia-and-the-gulf-states-pragmatic-energy-partners/; Javier Blas and Jack Farchy, "Saudi-Russian Oil Fling Becomes a Marriage to Last an 'Eternity'," *Bloomberg*, July 2, 2019,

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-07-02/saudi-russian-fling-becomes-marriage-with-oildeal-to-eternity; Ilya Arkhipov, Javier Blas, and Grant Smith, "Putin Says Russia and Saudi Arabia Will Maintain Oil Cuts for as Long as 9 Months," *Bloomberg*, June 29, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2019-06-29/putin-says-russia-saudis-agree-to-maintain-oil-cuts-6-9-months; Grant Smith and Javier Blas, "OPEC+ Is Close to Finalizing a Charter for Long-Term Cooperation," *Bloomberg*, June 30, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-06-30/opec-is-close-to-finalizing-acharter-for-long-term-cooperation; Stanley Reed, "Russia and OPEC Draw Closer on Oil, Joining Other Producers to Manage Market," *New York Times*, July 2, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/02/ business/energy-environment/opec-russia.html; and Olesya Astakhova, Vladimir Soldatkin, "Russia Cut June Oil Output by More than Required in Global Pact," Reuters, July 1, 2019, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-oil-opec-russia/russia-cut-june-oil-output-by-more-than-required-in-global-pactidUSKCN1TW28G.

- 92 "Iran Says Saudi Arabia and Russia Have Taken Oil Market 'Hostage': SHANA," Reuters, September 15, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-oil-opec/iran-says-saudi-arabia-and-russia-have-taken-oil-market-hostage-shana-idUSKCN1LV05B.
- 93 Dan Mangan, "Watch Russian President Vladimir Putin and Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman's Exuberant Handshake at G-20," CNBC, November 30, 2018, https://www.cnbc. com/2018/11/30/watch-putin-and-saudi-crown-prince-mbs-exuberant-handshake-at-g-20.html.
- 94 Andrew Torchia, Rania El Gamal, Marwa Rashad "Saudi Crown Prince Proclaims Investment Conference Despite Boycott," Reuters, October 22, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudiinvestment/saudi-crown-prince-proclaims-investment-conference-despite-boycott-idUSKCN1MW2TW.
- 95 "Russia, Saudi Arabia Agree to Strengthen Trade, Investment Ties," Xinhua, June 11, 2019, http://www. xinhuanet.com/english/2019-06/11/c_138131952.htm; "Russian Sovereign Wealth Fund to Boost Deals With Saudi Arabia," Reuters, January 16, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-rdif-saudi/ russian-sovereign-wealth-fund-to-boost-deals-with-saudi-arabia-idUSKCN1PA2RB; and "Falih Tells Putin About Saudi Aramco Investment Plans in Russia-RDIF," Reuters, June 6, 2019, https://www. reuters.com/article/russia-forum-saudi-investment/falih-tells-putin-about-saudi-aramco-investmentplans-in-russia-rdif-idUSR4N23B04V.
- 96 "Raft of Multimillion-Dollar Deals Seal Putin's Visit to Saudi Arabia," Arab News, October 14, 2019, https://www.arabnews.com/node/1568681/saudi-arabia ; Henry Meyer, "Oil Asiuad, Putin's Saudi Bromance Yet to Yield Dividends," *Bloomberg*, October 13, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2019-10-13/oil-aside-putin-s-saudi-bromance-so-far-yields-few-dividends.
- 97 Jared Malsin and Summer Said, "Saudi Arabia Promised Support to Libyan Warlord in Push to Seize Tripoli," *Wall Street Journal*, April 12, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/saudi-arabia-promisedsupport-to-libyan-warlord-in-push-to-seize-tripoli-11555077600; and Samuel Ramani, "Moscow's Hand in Sudan's Future," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 11, 2019, https:// carnegieendowment.org/sada/79488.
- 98 Marianna Belenkaya, "How Did Lavrov Do on His Gulf Tour?," Al-Monitor, March 7, 2019, https:// www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/03/russia-gulf-lavrov-syria-palestine.html#ixzz5znVf7QPH; and Nikolay Kozhanov and Leonid Issaev, "Russian Influence in the Gulf Has Its Limits," Al Jazeera, April 5, 2019, https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/russian-influence-gulflimits-190404133832327.html.
- 99 Neil Buckley, "Glencore-QIA Deal for Rosneft Stake Starts to Lose Its Lustre," *Financial Times*, January 18, 2017, https://www.ft.com/content/c735dc00-dccf-11e6-86ac-f253db7791c6; Dmitry Zhdannikov and Olesya Astakhova, "Qatar Steps in to Rescue Rosneft's Troubled Stake Sale to China," Reuters, May 4, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-rosneft-qatar/qatar-steps-in-to-rescue-rosnefts-troubled-

stake-sale-to-china-idUSKBN1I527G; Tatiana Voronova, Oksana Kobzeva, Dmitry Zhdannikov, "Exclusive: Russian State Bank Secretly Financed Rosneft Sale After Foreign Buyers Balked," Reuters, November 9, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-rosneft-privatisation-exclusive/exclusive-russianstate-bank-secretly-financed-rosneft-sale-after-foreign-buyers-balked-idUSKCN1NE132; and Jack Farchy and Neil Hume, "Glencore and Qatar take 19,5% Stake in Rosneft," *Financial Times*, December 10, 2016, https://www.ft.com/content/d3923b08-bf09-11e6-9bca-2b93a6856354.

- 100 "The 1973 Arab-Israeli War," Office of the Historian, Department of State, https://history.state.gov/ milestones/1969-1976/arab-israeli-war-1973.
- 101 Gabriela Baczynska, "Russia May Ease Muslim Brotherhood Ban to Boost Egypt Ties," Reuters, December 18, 2012, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-politics-russia/russia-may-ease-muslimbrotherhood-ban-to-boost-egypt-ties-idUSBRE8BH0VD20121218.
- 102 Alexander Bratersky, "Morsi Seeks Union With Kremlin, Fails to Get Loan," *Moscow Times*, April 21, 2013, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2013/04/21/morsi-seeks-union-with-kremlin-fails-to-get-loan-a23463.
- 103 Tom Perry and Maggie Fick, "Egypt's Sisi Sees New Defense Cooperation with Russia," Reuters, November 14, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-russia/egypts-sisi-sees-new-defensecooperation-with-russia-idUSBRE9AD0JM20131114; Jonathan Marcus, "Sisi in Russia: Moscow's Egyptian Gambit," BBC, February 13, 2014, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-26177792; "Egypt's Sisi to Visit Russia for Third Time as President," Middle East Eye, August 21, 2015, https:// www.middleeasteye.net/news/egypts-sisi-visit-russia-third-time-president; and Patrick Markey and Maria Tsvetkova, "Putin, Egypt's Sisi Discuss Restart of Flights, Sign Nuclear Deal," Reuters, December 11, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-russia/putin-egypts-sisi-discuss-restart-of-flights-signnuclear-deal-idUSKBN1E51BR.
- 104 "Russia Secures \$2Bln Fighter Jet Contract With Egypt Reports," *Moscow Times*, March 18, 2019, https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2019/03/18/russia-secures-2bln-fighter-jet-contract-with-egyptreports-a64842; and "Egypt Signs \$2bn Deal for 50 Fighter Jets From Russia," Middle East Monitor, August 27, 2019, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20190827-egypt-signs-2bn-deal-for-50-fighterjets-from-russia/.
- 105 Nataliya Bugayova with Jack Ulses, "The Kremlin's Campaign in Egypt," Institute for the Study of War, June 2018, http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/ISW%20-%20Russia%20Egypt%20 Campaign%20-%20June%202018.pdf; and "Putin, Egyptian Leader Sign 'Strategic' Partnership Treaty," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, October 17, 2018, https://www.rferl.org/a/putin-egytian-leader-elsissi-discuss-increasing-arms-sales-direct-air-links-moscow-visit-sochi/29547819.html.
- 106 "Egypt, Russia Sign Deal to Build a Nuclear Power Plant," Reuters, November 19, 2015 https://www. reuters.com/article/us-nuclear-russia-egypt-idUSKCN0T81YY20151119; and "Egypt to Start Building Nuclear Plant in Next Two Years," Reuters, July 1, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-egyptrussia-nuclearpower/egypt-says-to-start-building-nuclear-plant-in-next-two-years-idUSKBN1JR1M0.
- 107 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Trade Registers," March 2019, http://armstrade.sipri. org/armstrade/page/trade_register.php.
- 108 Lizzie Dearden, "ISIS Plane Attack: Egypt Admits 'Terrorists' Downed Russian Metrojet Flight From Sharm el-Sheikh for First Time," *Independent*, February 24, 2016, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/ world/africa/isis-plane-attack-egypt-terrorists-downed-russian-metrojet-flight-from-sharm-el-sheikhislamic-state-a6893181.html.
- 109 "Egypt Awaits Resumption of Russian Flights to Red Sea Resort," *Russia Business Today*, February 28, 2019, https://russiabusinesstoday.com/travel-and-tourism/egypt-awaits-resumption-of-russian-flights-to-red-sea-resorts/.

- 110 David D. Kirkpatrick, "In Snub to U.S., Russia and Egypt Move Toward Deal on Air Bases," *New York Times*, November 30, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/30/world/middleeast/russia-egypt-air-bases.html.
- 111 "Foreign Assistance in Egypt," Foreign Assistance, https://www.foreignassistance.gov/explore/country/ Egypt.
- 112 Nataliya Bugayova with Jack Ulses, "The Kremlin's Campaign in Egypt."
- 113 "Libya: Transition and U.S. Policy," Congressional Research Service, May 2, 2018, https://www. everycrsreport.com/files/20180502_RL33142_1676ac2b026e55c83f72274a645850de9e3d5dce.pdf; Paul Taylor, "France's Double Game in Libya," POLITICO, April 17, 2019, https://www.politico. eu/article/frances-double-game-in-libya-nato-un-khalifa-haftar/; Yury Barmin, "Russia's Endgame in Libya," Al Jazeera, July 11, 2019, https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/russia-strategylibya-190710070457901.html; Henry Meyer, Samer Al-Atrush, and Stepan Kravchenko, "Russia Has a Plan for Libya—Another Qaddafi," *Bloomberg*, December 19, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2018-12-20/russia-has-a-plan-for-libya-another-qaddafi; and "East Libya Strongman Visits Russian Aircraft Carrier in Mediterranean: RIA," Reuters, January 11, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-libya-russia-haftar/east-libya-strongman-visits-russian-aircraft-carrier-in-mediterranean-riaidUSKBN14V1T2.
- 114 Marc Daou, "By Supporting Marshal Haftar Russia Marks Its Territory in Libya," France 24, January 25, 2017 https://www.france24.com/en/20170124-supporting-marshal-haftar-russia-marks-itsterritory-libya; Federica Faini Fasanotti, "Russia and Libya: A Bfief History of an On-Again-Off-Again Relationship," Brookings Institution, September 1, 2016, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-fromchaos/2016/09/01/russia-and-libya-a-brief-history-of-an-on-again-off-again-friendship/.
- 115 Nathaniel Reynolds, "Putin's Not-So-Secret Mercenaries: Patronage, Geopolitics, and the Wagner Group," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 8, 2019, https://carnegieendowment. org/2019/07/08/putin-s-not-so-secret-mercenaries-patronage-geopolitics-and-wagner-group-pub-79442.
- 116 Alec Luhn, Dominic Nicholls, "Russian Mercenaries Back Libyan Rebel Leader as Moscow Seeks Influence in Africa," *Telegraph*, March 3, 2019, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2019/03/03/russianmercenaries-back-libyan-rebel-leader-moscow-seeks-influence/.
- 117 Mark N. Katz, "The Russian-Libyan Rapprochement: What Has Moscow Gained," *Middle East Policy Journal* 25, no. 3, https://mepc.org/journal/russian-libyan-rapprochement-what-has-moscow-gained.
- 118 Dmitry Gorenburg, "Russia's Naval Strategy in the Mediterranean," PONARS Eurasia, September 18, 2019, http://www.ponarseurasia.org/article/russia's-naval-strategy-mediterranean; Stephen Blank, "The Meaning of Russia's Naval Deployments in the Mediterranean," Eurasia Daily Monitor, March 4, 2016, https://jamestown.org/program/the-meaning-of-russias-naval-deployments-in-the-mediterranean/.
- 119 Federica Faini Fasanotti, "Russia and Libya: A Brief History of an On-Again-Off-Again Relationship"; and Yuri Barmin, "Russia in Libya: From Authoritarian Stability to Consensus Settlement," Al-Sharq Forum, August 3, 2017, https://research.sharqforum.org/2017/08/03/russia-in-libya-from-authoritarianstability-to-consensus-settlement/#_ednref8.
- 120 "UN Arms Embargo on Libya," SIPRI, https://www.sipri.org/databases/embargoes/un_arms_embargoes/ libya/libya_2011.
- 121 Samuel Ramani, "Russia's Mediation Goals in Libya," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, April 18, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/78940.
- 122 "The Algerian Revolution and the Communist Bloc," Wilson Center, https://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter. org/collection/229/the-algerian-revolution-and-the-communist-bloc.
- 123 "Foreign Military Assistance: Algeria Table of Contents" U.S. Library of Congress, http://countrystudies. us/algeria/172.htm; and "A New Phase in Soviet-Algerian Relations," Central Intelligence Agency, April

25, 1964, https://www.cia.gov/library/readingroom/docs/CIA-RDP79R00967A000900020029-0.pdf.

- 124 The Soviet Union reportedly bought substantial quantities of Algerian wine at discounted prices—the kind of arrangements that may have facilitated trade between the two countries on favorable terms. See "Algeria Pushing Cut in Vineyards," *New York Times*, November 14, 1971. Also, see Mansouria Mokhefi. "Alger-Moscou : évolution et limites d'une relation privilégiée," *Politique étrangère* no. 3 (2015): 57–70, https://www.cairn.info/revue-politique-etrangere-2015-3-page-57.htm#; and Giorgio Cafiero, "Russia's Cautious Response To Algeria's Deepening Political Crisis," March 25, 2019, *Lobe Log*, https://lobelog.com/russias-cautious-response-to-algerias-deepening-political-crisis/.
- 125 Rachid Tlemcani, "Algeria Under Bouteflika: Civil Strife and National Reconciliation," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 2008, https://carnegieendowment.org/files/cmec7_ tlemcani_algeria_final.pdf.
- 126 Salma El Wardany, "Wars, Coups and Protests Don't Stop Gas Flowing to Europe," *Bloomberg*, March 4, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-03-04/wars-coups-whatever-algeria-never-stops-gas-flows-to-europe.
- 127 Giorgio Cafiero, "Russia's Cautious Response to Algeria's Deepening Political Crisis."
- 128 Mark N. Katz, "Russia and Algeria: Partners or Competitors?" *Middle East Policy Council* 14, no. 4 (Winter 2007), https://www.mepc.org/journal/russia-and-algeria-partners-or-competitors; and Guy Faulconbridge and Hamid Ould Ahmed, "Russia Writes Off \$4.74 Billion of Algeria's Debt," Reuters via Arab News, March 11, 2006, https://www.arabnews.com/node/281633.
- 129 Lamine Chikhi, "Algeria Spat Shows Challenge to Russian Arms Sales," Reuters, April 1, 2008, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-algeria-russia-military/algeria-spat-shows-challenge-to-russian-arms-salesidUSCHI64414920080401; and "Algeria, Russia: A Handful of MiGs," Stratfor, February 18, 2008, https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/algeria-russia-handful-migs.
- 130 "Algeria," *Oil and Gas Journal*, November 16, 2010, https://www.ogj.com/home/article/17283396/ algeria; "Algeria Invites Gazprom, Lukoil to Jointly Develop Oil and Gas," RT, February 18, 2014, https://www.rt.com/business/algeria-gazprom-lukoil-oil-532/; and "Sonatrach, Gazprom Discussed Two Projects in Algeria, Commercial Offers Being Drafted - Novak (Part 3)," Interfax, January 30, 2019, http://www.interfax.com/newsinf.asp?pg=4&id=883690.
- 131 Giorgio Cafiero, "Russia's Cautious Response to Algeria's Deepening Political Crisis"; and Samuel Ramani, "Russia's Cautious Calculus in Algeria," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 22, 2019, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/78667.
- 132 Micah Zenko, "The Myth of the Indispensable Nation," *Foreign Policy*, November 6, 2014, https://foreignpolicy.com/2014/11/06/the-myth-of-the-indispensable-nation/.
- 133 James Dobbins, Howard J. Shatz, and Ali Wyne, "Russia Is a Rogue, Not a Peer; China Is a Peer, Not a Rogue: Different Challenges, Different Responses," RAND Corporation, October 2018, https://www. rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE310.html.



1779 Massachusetts Avenue NW | Washington, DC 20036 | P: +1202 483 7600

CarnegieEndowment.org